Children and Young People's Mental Health and Physical Activity

An Independent Evidence Review Commissioned by Sport England

Professor Andy Smith, Professor Stuart Fairclough, Professor Axel Kaehne, Dr Shaun Liverpool and Dr Michelle Maden

September 2024



Mental Health, Sport and Physical Activity Research



Children and Young People's Mental Health and Physical Activity:

An Independent Evidence Review Commissioned by Sport England

Evaluation Team:

Professor Andy Smith (Edge Hill University) Professor Stuart Fairclough (Edge Hill University) Professor Axel Kaehne (Edge Hill University) Dr Shaun Liverpool (Edge Hill University) Dr Michelle Maden (Independent Information Specialist)

September 2024

Table of Contents

List of Tables			
List of Figures			
Ackno	Acknowledgements and Suggested Citation4		
Glossa	ary	5	
Execu	tive Summary	6	
1.0	Introduction	10	
1.1	The mental health of children and young people	11	
1.2 Brief review of existing research evidence: sport and physical activity for the treatment of mental health problems			
1.3	Scope and objectives of the review	14	
2.0	Methodology	14	
2.1	Scoping review	14	
2.2	Search strategy	15	
2.3	Eligibility criteria	15	
2.4	Screening and data extraction	16	
2.5	Assessment of study quality	16	
2.6	Data set and included studies	18	
2.6.1	Study design	19	
2.6.2	Location of study	20	
2.6.3	Study setting	21	
2.6.4	Demographic information of sample	22	
2.7	Final data set	23	
3.0	Findings	24	
3.1	Strength of the existing evidence base	24	
3.2	Meta-analysis evidence	25	
3.3	Most commonly reported intervention sports and physical activities		
3.4	Intervention delivery: personnel, length and duration	27	
3.5	Intervention fidelity, acceptability and drop out	28	
3.6	Main limitations of intervention delivery	28	
4.0	Future implications and recommendations	29	
5.0	References	32	
Appen	dix A	37	

Appendix B	
Appendix C	

List of Tables

Table 1. Inclusion and exclusion criteriaTable 2. Quality assessment of the body of evidenceTable 3. Most reported intervention sports and physical activities	15 17 27
List of Figures	
Figure 1. Publication year of included studies	19
Figure 2. Number of publications with specific study designs	20
Figure 3. Number of studies conducted in specific countries	21
Figure 4. Number of studies conducted in specific settings	22
Figure 5. Number of studies with participants with specific mental health problems	23
Figure 6. Overall strength of the body of evidence, based on the GRADE approach	۱.
	24

Acknowledgements and Suggested Citation

The authors would like to thank Liz Aitken, Suzie Gittus, Hannah McDonald, Rosie Sadler and Katie Scott at Sport England for their advice, support and guidance in the production of this report. Naturally, the views expressed in this report are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of Sport England.

Those wishing to cite this report should use the following citation:

Smith, A., Fairclough, S.J., Kaehne, A., Liverpool, S. and Maden, M. (2024). *Children and Young People's Mental Health and Physical Activity: An Independent Evidence Review Commissioned by Sport England*. London: Sport England.

The views expressed are those of the authors and not necessarily those of Sport England.

Glossary

Aerobic exercise - any activity that uses large muscle groups, can be maintained continuously, and is rhythmic in nature.

Heterogeneity - the variation or differences across studies, participants, or results. It is commonly discussed in the context of meta-analyses, systematic reviews, and other types of research that combine findings from multiple studies.

Intervention acceptability - how well an intervention is received and experienced by the target population and the extent to which the intervention, or its component parts, meets the needs of the target population.

Intervention fidelity - the degree to which an intervention is implemented or delivered as intended.

Mental health literacy - the knowledge, beliefs and attitudes about mental health, and the potential actions needed to support one's own and others' mental health through symptom recognition, management and prevention.

Meta-analysis - a statistical technique used to combine and analyse the results of multiple independent studies that address a similar research question. The goal is to derive a more precise and reliable estimate of the overall effect or outcome by pooling the data from these studies.

Randomised controlled trial - a study where similar people are randomly assigned to two (or more) groups to test an intervention and reduce bias. The experimental group has the intervention being tested. The other group (known as the comparison or control group) has an alternative intervention, a dummy intervention (placebo) or no intervention at all. These groups are followed up to see how effective the experimental intervention was, and outcomes are measured at specific times. Any difference in response between the groups is then assessed statistically.

Research study design - a set of methods and procedures use to generate and analyse data in a study.

Resistance exercise - any form of exercise that requires muscles to contract, including through pulling or lifting against an external resistance to improve muscle strength, endurance and mass.

Selection bias - when the participants or subjects included in a study or analysis are not representative of the target population due to the way they were selected. This bias arises when the selection process creates systematic differences between the groups being compared, leading to inaccurate or misleading results.

Executive Summary

Context

There is increasing concern about the mental health of children and young people in many countries, including England, with mid- to late-adolescence being an important life stage in which many mental health problems first emerge.^{1,2} The promotion of sport and physical activity in government policy and practice in various community and mental health settings has been advocated as one way of addressing this.^{3,4}

In 2021, Sport England launched its 10-year strategy, *Uniting the Movement*, which seeks to transform lives and communities through sport and physical activity.⁵ Building upon the five key outcomes of *Sporting Future* ⁶ which were later reinforced in *Get Active* ⁷, the strategy seeks to promote the physical and mental health of the nation, including children and young people.

However, compared to adults, the benefits of sport and physical activity interventions for children and young people with diagnosed mental health conditions are less well established.⁴ There is therefore an urgent need to review the existing evidence to help inform the development of sport and physical activity interventions for children and young people, and to inform future policy and practice in this area.

This review

In April 2024, Edge Hill University researchers were commissioned by Sport England to undertake an international evidence review on the use of sport and physical activity interventions for children and young people (aged 5-25) with a diagnosed mental health condition as well as those waiting for or on a mental health treatment pathway, as diagnosed by a GP or mental health specialist. The mental health conditions (and their symptoms) which were within the scope of this review included depression, anxiety, eating disorders, self-harm, bipolar disorder, and schizophrenia.

The objectives of the review were to:

- 1. Review and collate existing research and assess the strength of evidence for the role of sport and physical activity on the treatment and management of diagnosed mental health conditions in children and young people.
- 2. Increase the knowledge and awareness of best practice principles and themes of effective sport and physical activity interventions to support transferable and actionable learning for the sector/s.
- 3. Summarise, translate and make the evidence accessible to better inform decision making and influencing by Sport England and other stakeholders.

Methodology

To address these objectives, a scoping review of international evidence published between 1 January 2004 and 3 April 2024 was conducted. Following a review of 165 initially included studies, 22 were excluded for reasons including failure to assess mental health or intervention outcomes, involving participants aged over 25, or including participants without a diagnosed mental health condition. 143 studies were therefore included in the final analysis.

A modified GRADE (Grading of Recommendations, Assessment, Development, and Evaluations) approach was adopted to assess the quality of the body of evidence.⁸ The evidence reviewed was assessed as being of strong, moderate, or weak quality in relation to:

- the consistency of the impact of interventions
- the amount of available research
- the timeliness and availability of up-to-date research
- the rigour and robustness of research designs
- the consistency with which interventions are delivered and evaluated.

The findings of the scoping review reflect the available evidence which met the study inclusion criteria. It is important to note that there were several limitations to the evidence base related to quality and breadth of studies which warrants some caution when interpreting the conclusions drawn. It is also important to note that the absence of evidence for certain intervention types or activities (e.g., team games) does not indicate that such approaches would be ineffective in improving the mental health of children and young people with diagnosed mental health problems.

Key findings

Based on the research included in the scoping review:

- There was **strong** and **consistent** evidence that sport and physical activity interventions had **positive effects** on the diagnosed mental health problems of children and young people. The **timeliness** and **amount** of evidence was rated as **strong**. (Figure 1.)
- The effects of Randomised Controlled Trials delivered in **group settings** were **strong**, particularly when compared to effects of programmes delivered on a one-to-one or individual basis, which demonstrated weak to medium effects on mental health.
- Aerobic exercise was the most common mode of intervention physical activity used, and this had a moderate effect on depression. Aerobic plus resistance exercise interventions were less common but these had strong effects on symptoms of depression. These forms of exercise, of at least moderate intensity, are also recommended in the Chief Medical Officer's physical activity guidelines for children and young people.⁹
- Physical activity of moderate-to-high intensity was most effective in treating depression in adolescents. The optimum intervention dose ranged from 4 x 30 mins/week for at least 6 weeks, through to 3 x 20-60 min/week for at least 12 weeks.



Figure 1: Overall strength of the body of evidence, based on the GRADE approach.

Overall, the **body of evidence** on the impact of sport and physical activity interventions on children and young people with diagnosed mental health conditions was assessed as **moderate**. This assessment was based on the following:

- There was a **good amount** of **up-to-date research** available that showed **consistency** on the positive impact of PA on CYP mental health, which were each judged to be **strong**.
- The **rigour and robustness** of the research approaches used to assess the **effectiveness** of sport and physical activity interventions was judged to be **moderate**. However, the evidence was **weak** in relation to the **consistency** with which interventions are **delivered and evaluated**.
- From a **methodological perspective** the quality of included studies in the meta-analyses was **typically low** (i.e., small sample sizes, lack of control groups, short duration, variable rigour in screening, poorly reported methods) and **heterogeneity** (i.e., variability) **was usually high**.

Future implications and recommendations

- 1. Promoting diverse forms of aerobic and resistance exercise of at least moderate intensity, particularly in group settings led by appropriately qualified staff, is particularly effective for children and young people with a diagnosis or symptoms of depression.
- 2. Given the positive effects of sport and physical activity interventions, policy makers, funders, and commissioners need to increase cross-sector investment in these to help tackle the increasing prevalence of mental health

problems, rising demand for mental health services, and lengthening waiting times.

3. There is a need to improve the amount and quality of research evidence on the use of different types of sport and physical activity interventions in real world (especially community) settings, for more diverse groups of children and young people, with a wider variety of mental health conditions.

References

¹ Kessler, R.C, Berglund, P., Demler, O., Jin, R., Merikangas, K.R. and Walters, E.E. (2005). Lifetime prevalence and age-of-onset distributions of DSM-IV disorders in the national comorbidity survey replication. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 62, 593-602.

² Solmi, M. et al. (2022). Age at onset of mental disorders worldwide: large-scale meta-analysis of 192 epidemiological studies. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 27, 281-295.

³ Smith, A., Jones, J., Houghton, L. and Duffell, T. (2016). A political spectator sport or policy priority? A review of sport, physical activity and public mental health policy. *International Journal of Sport Policy and Politics*, 8, 593-607.

⁴ Smith, A., Kinnafick, F. and Rogers, E. (2022). *Moving for mental health*. London: Sport for Development Coalition/Mind.

⁵ Sport England (2021). *Uniting the movement*. London: Sport England.

⁶ Her Majesty's Government. (2015). *Sporting future*. London: Department for Culture, Media and Sport.

⁷ Department for Culture, Media and Sport. (2023). *Get active*. London: Department for Culture, Media and Sport.

⁸ Siemieniuk, R. and Guyatt, G. (n.d.). *What is GRADE?* Available online at: https://bestpractice.bmj.com/info/us/toolkit/learn-ebm/what-is-grade/

⁹ Department of Health and Social Care. (2019). *UK Chief Medical Officers' physical activity guidelines*. London: Crown Copyright.

1.0 Introduction

In 2021, Sport England launched its 10-year strategy, *Uniting the Movement*, which seeks to transform lives and communities through sport and physical activity.¹ Building upon the five key outcomes of *Sporting Future* ² which were later reinforced in *Get Active* ³, the strategy seeks to promote the physical and mental health of the nation, including children and young people. This is part of an increasing interdependence between sport and public health policy, and growing interest in how community sport and physical activity can contribute to positive mental and physical health outcomes.^{4,5}

This report also builds upon the policy brief, *Moving for Mental Health*, which provides evidence-based recommendations to protect and enhance the contribution of physical activity and sport to mental health in the UK.⁶ *Moving for Mental Health* concluded that for adults there is strong evidence of the mental health benefits of physical activity (including exercise) for preventing and treating mild to moderate mental health problems such as depression.^{6,7} Stubbs et al. have also summarised the many benefits of physical activity for people living with mental illness:

- Physical activity can have a positive impact on the risk and outcomes of many physical health conditions (especially cardiometabolic diseases) often experienced by those living with mental illness
- Structured exercise can have positive cognitive effects on neuropsychiatric symptoms (e.g. depression, anxiety)
- Physical activity can promote life skills and social connectivity which help tackle high levels of social isolation and loneliness often experienced by those with mental illness
- Tackling low levels of physical activity, reduced cardiorespiratory fitness, and higher levels of sedentary behaviour⁸

Reflecting other evidence^{4,9}, *Moving for Mental Health*, also suggested that there is a potentially important role for community sport programmes which are deliberately designed to support mental health.⁶

Data from Sport England's Active Lives Survey (2020-2021) ¹⁰ suggested that, for children aged 5-16:

- Those who volunteer to support sport and physical activity, have better wellbeing scores across all mental wellbeing measures
- Active children and young people also have better life satisfaction and feeling their life is worthwhile scores
- Active children and young people also have lower rates of loneliness.
- Children who are more active are happier, more resilient, and more trusting of others
- There is an increase in the proportion of children exercising to relax and worry less, as well as socialising for fun with friends

For young adults aged 16-24, the evidence from Active Lives also revealed that:

• There is a positive association between activity levels (up to 150 minutes) and mental wellbeing

- Young adults with a mental health disability or condition are more likely to be inactive (i.e., doing less than an average of 30 minutes of moderate intensity physical activity per week)
- Young adults with a mental health condition have lower scores on all wellbeing measures. However, young adults with a mental health condition who are more active have lower rates of anxiety, greater life satisfaction and happiness scores, greater worthwhileness scores, greater resilience, and higher levels of trust in others, compared to young adults with a mental health condition who are inactive
- Active young adults with a mental health condition have lower rates of loneliness compared to those who are inactive with a mental health condition

Despite this evidence, the benefits of sport and physical activity interventions for children and young people with diagnosed mental health conditions are less well established.⁶ There is therefore an urgent need to review the existing evidence to help inform the development of sport and physical activity interventions for children and young people with diagnosed mental health conditions, and to inform future policy and practice in this area.

1.1 The mental health of children and young people

International evidence suggests that the mental health of children and young people is of increasing concern in many countries. It has commonly been suggested that half of all mental health problems (excluding dementia) first occur before the age of 14, before rising to 75% before age 24.¹¹ More recent global evidence suggests that 34.6% of individuals first experienced a mental health problem before the age of 14 years.¹² This increased to 48.4% for before age 18 and 62.5% before age 25.¹² Although variations existed by mental health condition, the overall peak and median age onset for any mental health problem was age 14.5 and 18, respectively, emphasising mid to late adolescence as important life stages in which peak onset of adult mental health problems occur.¹²

In 2023, it was estimated that one in five 8 to 16-year-olds in England had a probable mental health disorder.¹³ 11-16-year-olds boys (22%) and girls (23%) were more likely to report having a probable mental health disorder than those aged 8-10 years (boys, 18%; girls, 14%).¹³ Rates of probable mental disorder were twice as high for young women aged 17-19 (32%) and 20-25 (30%) compared to young men of the same age (15% and 13%, respectively).¹³ Although rates of probable mental health disorder among children and young people in England have stabilised since 2022, they remain above those reported before Covid-19.¹³ Covid-19 has further widened the existing inequalities in the mental health of children and young people. Adolescent girls and young women, those living in poverty, and children and young people exposed to multiple adverse childhood experiences have been particularly impacted.¹⁴⁻¹⁶

Children and young people with mental health problems are at greater risk of engaging in behaviours which threaten their physical health, including alcohol consumption, tobacco smoking, unhealthy diets, and physical inactivity.¹⁷ They are also particularly vulnerable to the symptoms of poor mental health, including low motivation, lack of energy, and increased anxiety and social withdrawal.¹⁷

The development of mental health problems and inequalities during childhood and youth is important because they can have lifelong impacts. Childhood and youth are also life stages where interventions which disrupt inequalities, and which tackle the social determinants of mental health (i.e. the conditions in which children and young people are born, grow, live and work), can be particularly effective.¹⁸⁻²⁰

1.2 Brief review of existing research evidence: sport and physical activity for the treatment of mental health problems

Much of the existing academic (and other) evidence on the mental health benefits of sport, physical activity, and exercise for children and young people (including those with diagnosed mental health conditions) in mental health care, community settings, and other contexts including education, is much less substantial than it is for adults.^{6,17,21} The largest volume of intervention evidence relates to the general population of children and young people (i.e., those without diagnosed mental health conditions). This is summarised below.

Physical activity and exercise interventions and mental health in children and young people without diagnosed mental health conditions

In an update of an earlier review of reviews ²², Biddle et al. reported that physical activity is causally associated with improved cognitive functioning, but only partial support existed for depression. ²³ There was a lack of support for the impact of physical activity on self-esteem in children and young people without diagnosed mental health problems.²³ Evidence of the impact of physical activity and anxiety was said to be unclear, with more research needed on this relationship.²³ Other scoping reviews have concluded that exercise interventions of varying intensities can lead to a reduction in depression symptoms for young people (mean age 12-25.9), and that moderate-to-vigorous-intensity and light-intensity physical activity interventions may reduce anxiety symptoms.²⁴⁻²⁵

Any positive mental health benefits may depend on the experience of physical activity and the context it takes place in, as well as the many interrelated (but currently not well understood) neuro-biological, psychological, and social (e.g. social relationships) mechanisms which explain changes in mental health because of changes in physical activity.^{23,26}

Physical activity and exercise interventions and mental health in children and young people receiving mental health care

A narrative review of exercise interventions in child and adolescent mental health care concluded that there is 'an increasingly strong evidence base for the benefits of using physical activity interventions to improve physical and mental health outcomes in children and young people with mental health conditions, with the strongest evidence suggesting that exercise can protect against depression'.¹⁷ More work is needed on how to embed physical activity and exercise interventions in mental health care, and on the long-term impact and cost-effectiveness of these in clinical practice.¹⁷ However, it was suggested that exercise interventions should be offered as a potential adjunct to standard treatments for children and young people in mental health services, and that their implementation should be supported by:

- The development of guidelines to embed such interventions into mental health services
- Adopting a prevention-focused approach (e.g., embedding exercise or physical activity across all mental health services, delivering sports programmes in schools or via community outreach services)
- The delivery of intervention by accredited exercise professionals where possible
- The provision of flexible interventions tailored to the needs and motivations of the individual
- The delivery of interventions in settings which suit the needs of the intended beneficiary.¹⁷

Physical activity mental health interventions in schools / community settings

Community settings such as schools, and subjects such as physical education, are considered key environments for health and wellbeing promotion initiatives, including mental health.²⁷⁻³² A 2020 systematic review and meta-analysis of international school-based physical activity mental health interventions concluded that among mainstream school students, physical activity interventions may reduce anxiety, and increase resilience, positive mental health, and wellbeing.³³ The strongest effects were observed for wellbeing and resilience. The authors highlighted the considerable heterogeneity that was evident among the included studies, which suggests caution should be used in the interpretation of the findings.³³

Another study using data from the Global Student Health Survey explored frequency of physical education attendance, suicidality-related indicators, loneliness, bullying, and anxiety among 276,169 participants from 71 countries. ³⁴ Hu and Yang concluded that physical education attendance was not significantly associated with any of the mental health indicators.³⁴ That being said, school-based physical activity mental health interventions (whether provided universally for all children and young people, or targeted at those with clinically diagnosed conditions) are most likely to be effective when they are included as part of multi-component whole-school approaches which are well-embedded into school practice, and which are long-term.³⁵

Sport and mental health interventions in community settings

Compared to interventions using physical activity and exercise, evidence of the impact of community sport interventions on children and young people with diagnosed mental health conditions is less developed.^{4,6,21} In 2016, Faulkner and Tamminen concluded that it is 'difficult to draw clear conclusions regarding youth sport participation and mental health based on the existing evidence'.³⁶ For example, they suggested that while 'there is good evidence that sport participation, particularly team sport participation, may have a protective effect against depressive symptoms' ³⁶, evidence of the impact of engaging in sport on self-esteem in young people is inconsistent.

More recently, community sport participation has been associated with more favourable mental health outcomes ^{9,37}, and there has been an international growth in community sport interventions which target the mental health (including mental health literacy) of children and young people.^{9,35,38,39} One recent review found mixed evidence of the effects of sport-based interventions on mental health and mental

health literacy outcomes. Moderate to strong favourable effects were reported for interventions on stigmatising attitudes, knowledge of mental health, and help seeking.³⁸ Small favourable effects were also found for anxiety, psychological distress, and wellbeing, but no significant synthesised effect sizes were found for depressive symptoms.³⁸ The review concluded that there is substantial variability in the design and quality of community sport mental health interventions, and more evidence is needed on whether increased mental health literacy has positive effects on participants' mental health symptoms.³⁸

Despite the growth of community sport-based mental health interventions, such interventions are not always targeted at those children and young people with diagnosed mental health conditions. It also appears that while engaging in these interventions may make a positive contribution to aspects of mental health, and may be a helpful component in the prevention, treatment and recovery from mental illness (e.g. depression, anxiety), this is likely only to occur under specific circumstances which are not yet well understood.^{6,21}

1.3 Scope and objectives of the review

In April 2024, Edge Hill University researchers were commissioned to undertake an international evidence review on the use of sport and physical activity interventions for children and young people (aged 5-25 years) with a diagnosed mental health condition as well as those waiting for, or on, a mental health treatment pathway, as diagnosed by a GP or mental health specialist. The mental health conditions (and their symptoms) which were within the scope of this review included depression, anxiety, eating disorders, self-harm, bipolar disorder, and schizophrenia.

The objectives of the work were to:

1. Review and collate existing research and assess the strength of evidence for the role of sport and physical activity on the treatment and management of diagnosed mental health conditions in children and young people.

2. Increase the knowledge and awareness of best practice principles and themes of effective sport and physical activity interventions to support transferable and actionable learning for the sector/s.

3. Summarise, translate and make the evidence accessible to better inform decision making and influencing by Sport England and other stakeholders.

2.0 Methodology

2.1 Scoping review

To address the objectives of the work as defined by Sport England, a scoping review which is an increasingly popular and systematic approach to evidence synthesis was completed.⁴⁰ Scoping reviews are particularly useful when the aim of the work is to identify and map the scope of a body of literature, and to explore the emerging evidence base in relatively new areas of interest, including the use of sport and physical activity interventions for children and young people with diagnosed mental health conditions.⁴⁰ This approach is also particularly valuable for identifying and analysing knowledge gaps, identifying key concepts used in the literature (e.g.

'diagnosed' or 'symptomatic' mental health condition), and for identifying recommendations to inform the work of policy makers and practitioners ⁴⁰ such as those working in the sport and physical activity sector.

2.2 Search strategy

The researchers searched MEDLINE, CINAHL, PsycINFO, SportDISCUS, the Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews (CDSR) and the Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials (CENTRAL) and Web of Science (all databases). Key concepts searched were 'sports' and 'mental disorders' and 'children/adolescents/young adults' and qualitative/quantitative/mixed-methods empirical study designs. Searches were restricted to English language publications from 1 January 2004 to the 3 April 2024. Full search strategies can be found in Appendix A. Search results were downloaded into Endnote and duplicates were removed.

2.3 Eligibility criteria

Given the scope of the review, Table 1 presents the inclusion and exclusion criteria that was used to inform the search strategy adopted when reviewing the available international literature on the use of sport and physical activity interventions for children and young people with diagnosed mental health conditions.

Table 1. Inclusion and exclusion criteria

Inclusion criteria	Exclusion criteria
Children and young people aged 5- 25yrs	Mixed age populations or studies with unclear age groups where adults (25+) could be involved
Diagnosed mental disorder (MD) population or in a population with MD symptomatology (e.g. 'depressive	MD population focus only on ADHD, autism and intellectual disabilities
and clinical assessment) or populations on a MD service waitlist	Addiction populations with no association with a MD
Any sport or physical activity intervention with or without a control group	Associational studies without a clear sport or exercise intervention
Any intervention using sport and physical activity (with or without a control group) alongside other activities (e.g. mindfulness, psychoeducation)	Conference abstracts, posters, theses, case studies and other non-peer- reviewed publications
Quantitative, qualitative or mixed- method empirical study designs	

Peer reviewed publications	
English language	
1 January 2004 onwards	

2.4 Screening and data extraction

Search results were uploaded into the screening software Rayyan.⁴¹ One reviewer screened all title and abstracts against the eligibility criteria. Studies which clearly met at least one of the exclusion criteria were excluded. The remaining studies were put through to full-text screening. The other reviewers screened all full-text against the eligibility criteria. Any disagreements between the reviewer of the title and abstracts and the reviewer of the full-text were resolved by discussion with a second reviewer. Although free-text terms were restricted to title fields only, relevant subject headings were also searched to improve the sensitivity of the search.

2.5 Assessment of study quality

A modified GRADE (Grading of Recommendations, Assessment, Development, and Evaluations) approach was adopted to assess the quality of the body of evidence.⁴² For this review, the body of evidence was judged as weak, moderate or strong based on the amount of evidence (i.e., number of available studies), consistency of findings (i.e., similar outcomes), relatedness (i.e., similar interventions and populations of interest), rigour of the study designs (i.e., randomised controlled trials and large sample sizes (e.g., >50 participants) and timeliness (i.e., updated research within the last 5 years). See Table 2 for a further description and explanation of each unit of assessment which was rated weak, moderate or strong.

Judgements were discussed and revised until consensus was achieved. If the available evidence was judged as strong on all the five units of assessment, then the overall body of evidence was judged as strong. The body of evidence was rated down to moderate if up to two units of assessment were judged as weak or moderate. The body of evidence was rated as weak if three or more units of assessment were judged as weak or moderate.

Table 2. Quality assessment of the body of evidence

Unit of assessment	Weak	Moderate	Strong
Amount of the	Limited or	Some evidence	A wealth of
available/accessible	insufficient	is available to	evidence is
evidence	evidence to draw	draw conclusions	available to draw
	confident	with some level	conclusions
	conclusions. For	of confidence.	confidently. More
	example, less	However, only 10	than 20 studies
	than 10 studies	to 20 studies are	are available or
	available or less	available or	50% or more of
	than 10% of the	between 10%	the available
	avallable	and 40% of the	
	evidence	avaliable	contributes to our
	contributes to our		understanding of
	this erec	contributes to our	this area.
	triis area.	this area	
Consistency of key	Inconsistent	Mostly consistent	All of the
findings	findings within	findings within	available
lindings	and between	and between	evidence
	studies For	studies For	suggests
	example, some	example, most	consistent
	suggest positive	studies suggest	findinas within
	outcomes while	positive	and between
	others suggest	outcomes while	studies.
	negative	only one or two	
	outcomes after	others suggest	
	using an	negative	
	intervention.	outcomes after	
		using an	
		intervention.	
Relatedness/similarities	Inconsistent	Mostly consistent	Consistent
among the different	outcome	outcome	outcome
studies (i.e., reliability)	measures used	measures are	measures are
	to assess mental	used to assess	used to assess
	health conditions,	mental health	mental health
	or the types of	conditions, or the	conditions, and
	mental health	studies mainly	the studies
	problems vary		largeled ine
	widely across	same mental	same mental
Digour in terms of	Limited or po	More then helf	All of the
study designs and		the available	
siduy uzsiyiis allu	intervention triale	evidence	evidence derives
Sample Sizes	such as	includes	from robust
	randomised	intervention trials	controlled studies
	controlled trials	such as	with larger
	with very small	randomised	sample sizes
	sample sizes	controlled trials	(>50 participants)
		but some of the	

	(<20 participants).	available evidence derives from weaker sources of evidence with small sample sizes (>20 but <50 participants).	
Timeliness (i.e., how	Most or all the	Most or all the	Most or all the
current/up-to-date is	available studies	available studies	available studies
the available evidence)	were conducted	were conducted	were conducted
	more than 10	between 5 to 10	within the last 5
	years.	years ago.	years.

2.6 Data set and included studies

The number of records retrieved from the databases searched totalled 12,581. Of these, 4,900 were duplicates and therefore removed before screening. The titles and abstracts of 7,681 articles were then screened. The full text of 796 of these were screened for their eligibility. 165 studies met the inclusion criteria, but 22 were excluded for reasons including failure to assess mental health or intervention outcomes, involving participants aged over 25, or including participants without a diagnosed mental health problem. 143 studies were therefore included in the final analysis.

Fifty-seven percent (n=81) of the studies were published from 2020 (Figure 1), suggesting that research exploring the use of sport and physical activity interventions for children and young people with diagnosed mental health problems is relatively recent. A full list of the included studies is presented in Appendix B.



Figure 1. Publication year of included studies

2.6.1 Study design

The most common study design (29%) was a Randomised Controlled Trial (RCT), followed by systematic reviews and meta-analyses (12%), pre-post studies (12%), and qualitative evaluations (10%) (Figure 2). Other less commonly used study designs included controlled studies (non-randomised), pilot studies, quasi-experimental designs, cohort studies and cross-sectional or prospective studies. The quality of reporting study design details was often weak, which is demonstrated by 24% of included studies providing insufficient information for a study classification to be made. A complete list of the categorisation of study designs and their contents are listed in Appendix C.



Figure 2. Number of publications with specific study designs

2.6.2 Location of study

Evidence reported in the studies included in the review were published in 24 countries (Figure 3). Most of the studies were conducted in the United States (17%), Australia (7%), China (8%) and the UK (7%). In almost one-third of studies (32%), it was unclear where the research had been conducted. This was often due to the inclusion of meta-analyses and reviews in the sample of studies reviewed.



Figure 3. Number of studies conducted in specific countries

2.6.3 Study setting

The most common settings in which the studies included here were conducted were hospital or health care (e.g., inpatient) settings (28%), education (e.g. universities) settings (19%), and community settings (7%). It was unclear where the studies had been conducted in 36% of cases. As with the study location, this was often because some meta-analyses and reviews were included in the sample of studies reviewed.



Figure 4. Number of studies conducted in specific settings

2.6.4 Demographic information of sample

The most common diagnosed mental health problems reported were depression (23%), anxiety (12%), multiple conditions (8%), eating disorders (4%), behavioural and cognitive disorders (4%), and severe mental illness (3%) (Figure 5). In 39% of the studies the mental health problem being targeted by the intervention described was either not reported or could not be categorised. Excluding review and meta-analysis studies, the median participant sample size was 36 (inter-quartile range = 48), ranging from 5 to 417 participants).



Figure 5. Number of studies with participants with specific mental health problems

Almost all the studies focused on adolescents, and some included pre-adolescents (typically those under 10 years) in the sample, but where this was the case the participant samples and results were seldom reported by age group. Participants' demographic characteristics, including sex, ethnicity and socio-economic status were reported inconsistently, and sometimes not at all, which makes it difficult to report results according to these.

2.7 Final data set

143 studies were included in the final analysis and the findings presented below are based on these. It should be noted that the findings of the scoping review which are presented next reflect the available evidence which met the study inclusion criteria. It is important to note that there were several limitations to the evidence base related to the quality and breadth of studies which warrants some caution when interpreting the conclusions drawn. The absence of evidence for certain intervention types or activities (e.g., team games) also does not indicate that such approaches would be ineffective in improving the mental health of children and young people with diagnosed mental health problems.

3.0 Findings

3.1 Strength of the existing evidence base

Based on the research included in the scoping review, there was strong and consistent evidence that sport and physical activity interventions had positive effects on the diagnosed mental health problems of children and young people (Figure 6). The timeliness and amount of evidence was rated as strong since more than 50% of the studies were published from 2020 onwards.



Figure 6. Overall strength of the body of evidence, based on the GRADE approach.

The rigour and robustness of evidence was rated as moderate, with more than 40 studies adopting an RCT design and over 15 systematic reviews of the evidence. The average sample size of the reviewed studies was 298 (Range: N=2 to N=4887).

However, the body of evidence was judged as weak in relation to the consistency with which interventions are delivered and evaluated since intervention types varied substantially and incorporated different types of sports and physical activities of varying intensities. Similarly, the interventions often targeted a wide range of mental health problems, were delivered by diverse groups of practitioners in a variety of settings, and adopted different formats and modalities.

Overall, the **body of evidence** on the impact of sport and physical activity interventions on children and young people with diagnosed mental health conditions was assessed as **moderate**.

3.2 Meta-analysis evidence

Meta-analyses combine the results of a systematic review of studies based on clearly defined and rigid inclusion criteria. They are considered as the highest quality level of scientific evidence. The quantitative intervention results are converted to a common effect size outcome metric (e.g., standardised mean difference (SMD)) and combined within a meta-analysis to investigate the pooled effects of interventions on the mental health outcomes of interest. The magnitude of these pooled effects is typically described as being low/weak (effect size=0.2 to 0.5), medium/moderate (effect size=0.5 to 0.8), or high/strong (effect size=0.8 or greater).

In the review period reported here, nine meta-analyses were published between 2011 and 2023. ⁴³⁻⁵¹ There was a significant overlap in included studies in some meta-analyses from 2020, and most of the more recent analyses have been conducted in China, with some including a disproportionate volume of Chinese interventions.^{44,45,48,50,51} To some extent, this reflects the methodological approaches (e.g., network meta-analysis ^{44,45}) and range of activities reported. All meta-analyses included results for adolescents and two included results for children and adolescents combined.^{43,49} However, results were not typically presented by age/stage of development group, hence in most cases it was not possible to make separate conclusions related specifically to children or adolescents

Types of mental health conditions

Most meta-analyses defined a diagnosed mental health condition based on scores above a critical threshold on recognised depression scales. Depression was the most reported mental health condition, but one analysis also reported intervention effects for anxiety ⁵², and another for cognitive impairment and Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder.⁴³

The most recent meta-analysis of RCT evidence on the effects of exercise interventions on depression among adolescents is from 2022 and 2023. The overall effect of exercise interventions on depression was moderate (SMD=-0.65 to - 0.57).^{48,50} In one meta-analysis the four studies which focused on patients with a clinical diagnosis of depression the effects were smaller (SMD=-0.32), and conversely were strong in the five studies involving participants without a clinical diagnosis (e.g., in school settings) (SMD=-0.89). ⁵⁰ It was suggested that this result may have been related to bias in the screening process of some participants and the resultant inclusion of some false positive participants in the study samples (i.e., the screening suggested the presence of a mental disorder in participants who were, in fact, mentally healthy). Such false positives in mental health screening can inflate the perceived effects of interventions due to misinterpretation of baseline scores, and placebo effects. Three out of the RCTs included in the meta-analyses showed sustained effects on depression outcomes 40 weeks after the interventions ended.⁵⁰

Types of intervention activities, intensities and settings

Aerobic exercise was the most common mode of intervention physical activity, and this had a moderate effect on depression (SMD=-0.59).⁴⁸ Aerobic plus resistance exercise interventions were less common but these had strong effects on symptoms of depression (SMD=-1.25).⁴⁸

Physical activity of moderate-to-high intensity was most effective in treating depression in school-aged adolescents. The optimum intervention dose ranged from 4 x 30 mins/week for at least 6 weeks⁴⁸, through to 3 x 20-60 min/week for at least 12 weeks.⁵⁰

In terms of physical activity modality, strong-to-moderate effects were evident for resistance exercise (SMD=-1.30), aerobic exercise (SMD=-0.83), mixed exercise (SMD=-0.67), and mind-body exercise (SMD=-0.61) interventions compared to usual care for treating depression in depressed adolescents aged 15-22 years.⁵¹ In this older adolescent age group, the length of recommended intervention based on efficacy effects was at least 6 weeks duration, with 3-4 sessions/week of 30-60 duration.⁵¹

The effects of RCTs delivered in group settings were strong (SMD=-1.06), particularly when compared to effects of programmes delivered on a one-to-one or individual basis (SMD=-0.32), which were weak to medium.⁵⁰

One meta-analysis of predominantly Chinese RCTs focused on university students with diagnosed depression (although a rather 'loose' definition of depression was used which did not allow for very detailed interrogation of the results). ⁴⁴ Nevertheless, this analysis reported strong overall effects of interventions compared to usual care (SMD=-1.13). The authors also compared effect sizes between selected activities ranked in order of effectiveness. The strongest effects compared to badminton (as the least effective activity) were observed for tai-chi (SMD=-9.4) and yoga (SMD=-7.7). ⁴⁴ However, it is important to note that of the 14 RCTs in this meta-analysis, just two included yoga or tai-chi, and only one included running as a purely aerobic activity. Hence, these results should be interpreted with caution and it is important to keep in mind that limited evidence currently exists on the types of activities which have been used to support CYP with diagnosed mental health conditions.

One systematic review of evidence in 10-19 year olds with 'mild-to-moderate' mental health problems (but not explicitly clinically diagnosed conditions) was included.⁵² Although no quantitative evidence of effectiveness could be provided, the authors concluded that physical activity interventions could be beneficial for clinical improvements in depression and anxiety. The most effective interventions included in this systematic review used structured group-based sport and exercise, including team sports, relaxation exercises, and aerobic/anaerobic circuits training.

Quality of evidence from meta-analyses

From a methodological perspective the quality of included studies in the metaanalyses was typically low and heterogeneity was usually high. Moreover, mental health outcomes were reported inconsistently with varying levels of rigour (e.g., lack of clarity on criteria for depression diagnoses), and often there was limited information on intervention delivery, content, and dose. Lastly, the meta-analyses did not acknowledge the importance of participants' habitual physical activity levels as an unmeasured confounder that was rarely reported in contributing studies.

3.3 Most commonly reported intervention sports and physical activities

The sports and physical activities which were most commonly used in the reported interventions varied (Table 3). Aerobic exercise (13%) was the most reported intervention activity, followed by multi-sports/various activities (7%), and yoga (6%). Other interventions incorporated mindfulness-related exercise (3%) and resistance training (2%). Some effective interventions used specific sporting activities like basketball, kick-boxing, surfing, and running (all 1%).

Activity	Number of Studies
Aerobic Exercise (all forms)	22
Multi-Sports / Various Activities	11
Yoga	10
Mindfulness-related exercise	5
Exercise (incl. peer supported)	4
Resistance Training	4
Tai Chi	2
Basketball	2
Kick-boxing	2
Running	2
Surfing	2
Whole body vibration	2

Table 3. Most reported intervention sports and physical activities

Some of the named interventions were referred to as "Your Shape", "Headspace Active", "Junior LEAP" and "Mood Vibes". Although these activities were mostly offered as part of group-based interventions, some interventions were also offered as one-to-one/individual support or were flexible in that they varied based on the number of young people who showed up on the day. Most interventions lacked a psychological theoretical base, but some effective interventions were informed by cognitive behavioural therapy or dance and movement therapy, while others used motivational interviewing, mindfulness, or psychoeducation, mainly to influence behaviour change.

3.4 Intervention delivery: personnel, length and duration

The most effective interventions were delivered by certified or qualified physical activity practitioners, including fitness instructors/personal trainers, yoga teachers and coaches. However, in some instances, the interventions were delivered by other professionals including researchers, therapists or other mental health practitioners.

Most interventions were structured in that they were offered weekly ranging from 1 to 3 sessions with a total of 20 sessions, or were offered for up to 8 weeks. In fewer studies, some physical activity interventions, were offered as a single session, daily or as much as 5 times per week. This also meant that the intensity of the physical activities varied from low intensity to moderate and high intensity.

Most interventions lasted up to an hour, with some interventions being as brief as 10 minutes and others as long as 90 mins or 2 hours. Most interventions were offered face-to-face, however, a small number of recent interventions were offered online or hybrid.

3.5 Intervention fidelity, acceptability and drop out

Only 6 studies reported on intervention fidelity, with session supervision and compliance monitoring of participants by research staff mentioned in half of those studies. ⁵³⁻⁵⁸ One study reported on fidelity of mental illness principles but not exercise fidelity, one reported using an online diary, and one reported on the review of a random selection of 20% of audio recordings to assess inter-instructor reliability of the protocol. 115 studies also did not report on intervention acceptability. Those that did included studies which pointed to the importance of aerobic exercise, group activity, social support, mentoring and supervision, selection of preferred exercise intensity, enjoyment, and provision of a supportive environment.

Drop-out rates were often not reported, or reported inconsistently, with variations observed by study design. Drop-out ranged between 2 and 29% in RCTs (one study reported 51% drop out at the final time point) and 7-33% in single-arm study designs. In the three qualitative studies where drop out was reported, two involved participants who had all dropped out of their intervention ⁵⁹, or did so in high numbers ⁶⁰, and in one study 35% did so⁶¹; the remaining seven studies did not report on drop-out.

3.6 Main limitations of intervention delivery

There were several reported limitations of delivering sport and physical activity interventions for children and young people with diagnosed mental health problems. These included:

- Small sample sizes and lack of control groups
- Dominance of convenience samples (resulting in selection bias) and little/no sample randomisation
- Dominance of short-term interventions with lack of long-term follow-ups, and cross-sectional research designs
- Lack of information on intervention delivery, diagnosis (clinical, symptomology), and participant demographic characteristics
- Difficulties in establishing causality (e.g. exercise effects from changes in mental health, quality of life, sleep quality, and engagement in other activities such as psychotherapy pharmacotherapy, or a combination of these)
- Inconsistency in reporting of mental health and primary outcome data, and reliance on self-reported outcomes or outcomes attributed by others (e.g. parents, intervention staff)
- Limitations of memory recall (especially for qualitative studies)
- Population-specific interventions can limit generalizability, but this is important for targeted population- and condition-specific interventions
- Lack of intervention engagement linked to experience of poor mental health (e.g. anxiety, low mood, medication effects), and context/setting of intervention (e.g. natural environment, sports clubs, inpatient / residential, community, leader characteristics) which can act as barriers and facilitators.

Given these limitations, below we make a series of evidence-based recommendations on the need to improve the quality of future research evidence. We also consider the implications of the findings of the coping review for future practice and policy.

4.0 Future implications and recommendations

What do the findings mean for practice?

- 1. Increase Access to Aerobic and Resistance Exercise Programmes: In line with the Chief Medical Officer's physical activity guidelines for children and young people, there is a need to increase the promotion and delivery of aerobic and combined aerobic and resistance exercise programmes, especially in the community. These forms of exercise have shown the most substantial benefits for children and young people, especially those with a diagnosis or experiencing symptoms of depression.
- 2. Integrate Physical Activity into Mental Health Services: There is a need to encourage mental health services to incorporate structured and supervised group-based sport and physical activity interventions delivered by appropriately qualified staff as part of treatment protocols. The safe and effective delivery of these interventions can be further supported by developing partnerships with other appropriately qualified professionals, including fitness instructors, personal trainers, and sports coaches. Measuring the impact of these interventions is important.
- 3. Support and Invest in the Development of an Appropriately Qualified Workforce: All interventions, wherever they are provided, should be delivered safely and effectively by appropriately qualified clinical and non-clinical personnel. The continuing professional development of, and support (including specialist supervision arrangements) for, these personnel is an important part of the duty of care providers have for participants and those who support them. This training might include the principles and benefits of physical activity promotion for health professionals, and mental health training for nonclinical physical activity professionals.
- 4. Tailor Group-Based Interventions to Individual Needs: Ensure that sport and physical activity interventions are flexible and tailored to the specific needs, motivations and experiences of the participants. This includes offering diverse activities, for diverse groups children and young people, in the intervention setting. Group settings, with peer support, can enhance social support, trust, and improve engagement among children and young people. This is particularly important in local community spaces and other settings where children and young people wish to engage with trusted people and organisations.
- **5. Responsible Messaging:** All intervention messaging should be responsible and focus on developing participants' healthy relationship with sport and physical activity, as well as addressing their mental health needs.

6. Promote Long-Term Engagement: Develop strategies to sustain long-term engagement, and tackle inequalities, in sport and physical activity among children and young people with diagnosed mental health problems. This can involve creating supportive environments, providing continuous motivation, and addressing barriers to participation such as mental health symptoms or lack of access.

What do the findings mean for policy, funders and commissioners?

- 1. Acknowledge the Positive Impact of Cross-Sector Sport and Physical Activity Investment: Given the positive effects of sport and physical activity interventions, policy makers, funders, and commissioners need to better align and use resources across diverse sectors. This will help tackle the increasing prevalence of mental health problems, rising demand for mental health services, and lengthening waiting times.
- 2. Prioritise the Insights from Lived Experience in Decision-Making: It is important to recognise, value and prioritise the insights children and young people with lived experience of mental health problems can bring to the design, delivery and evaluation of sport and physical activity interventions intended to benefit them.
- **3. Prioritise Collaborative and Integrated Approaches to Systems Change:** There is a need to further prioritise integrated systems change and collaborative cross-sector partnership working if sport and physical activity interventions are to reach and benefit more children and young people.
- 4. Embed Sport and Physical Activity Interventions in Services for Children and Young People: There is a need to embed appropriate sport and physical activity interventions into diverse services intended for children and young people, including those across the health, social care and education ecosystems.
- 5. Address the Complex Determinants of, and Inequalities in, Mental Health Problems: Alongside the provision of sport and physical activity interventions, there is an urgent need to address the underlying social determinants (i.e., the conditions in which people are born, grown, work, live, and age) of mental health problems and the various inequalities which give rise to these.

What do the findings mean for future research?

1. Improving the Amount and Quality of the Evidence Base: There is a need to improve the amount and quality of research evidence on the use of different types of sport and physical activity interventions in real world (especially community) settings, for more diverse groups of children and young people, with a wider variety of mental health conditions.

- 2. Broaden the Focus of Interventions and Body of Evidence: Given the lack of good quality evidence, further research and investment is needed for interventions which engage a wider group of participants (e.g., children aged under 11, those from minoritised communities, and those who have more than one form of inequality), and those experiencing a broader range of and comorbid mental health conditions (beyond depression and anxiety).
- 3. Improve Intervention Fidelity and Reporting: There is a need to standardise the design, delivery and reporting of sport and physical activity interventions for children and young people with diagnosed mental health problems to ensure consistency and improve the quality of evidence. This includes more detailed and consistent documentation of intervention protocols, participants' characteristics (including habitual physical activity levels and adherence, with analyses adjusted accordingly), and outcome measures. These should be included as part of more robust study designs with clearly defined and strictly applied inclusion criteria for participants who ideally will have received a clinical diagnosis/clinician screening.
- 4. More Research on Large-Scale Implementation Trials for Depression: As Stubbs et al. (2024: 1) have also argued, there is a need for 'more investment, effort, and incentive toward producing high-quality, large-scale implementation trials' to advance research on the benefits of exercise for those experiencing depression.
- 5. Increase Investment in Translational Research and Work on Long-Term Impacts of Interventions: More research is needed on the real world translation of research findings and the evaluation and long-term impact of culturally specific interventions on diagnosed mental health problems (Stubbs et al., 2024).

5.0 References

¹ Sport England. (2021). *Uniting the movement*. London: Sport England.

² Her Majesty's Government. (2015). *Sporting future*. London: Department for Culture, Media and Sport.

³ Department for Culture, Media and Sport. (2023). *Get active*. London: Department for Culture, Media and Sport.

⁴ Brazier, J., Foster, C., Townsend, N., ... and Smith, A. (2024). Mapping the provision and evaluation practices of local community health and wellbeing programmes delivered by professional sports clubs in England: A practice-based targeted review. *International Journal of Sport Policy and Politics*, 16, 39-58.

⁵ Duffell, T., Haycock, D. and Smith, A. (2023). Exploring the increasing interdependence of community sport and health policy in England. *International Journal of Sport Policy and Politics*, 15, 603-618.

⁶ Smith, A., Kinnafick, F. and Rogers, E. (2022). *Moving for mental health*. London: Sport for Development Coalition/Mind.

⁷ Stubbs, B., Vancampfort, D., Hallgren, M., ... and Kahl, K.G. (2018). EPA guidance on physical activity as a treatment for severe mental illness: a meta-review of the evidence and Position Statement from the European Psychiatric Association (EPA), supported by the International Organization of Physical Therapists in Mental Health (IOPTMH). *European Psychiatry*, 54, 124-144.

⁸ Stubbs, B., Ma, R., Schuch, F. ... and Vancampfort, D. (2024). Physical activity and mental health: a little less conversation, a lot more action. *Journal of Physical Activity and Health*, DOI: 10.1123/jpah.2024-0404

⁹ Vella, S.A., Swann, C., Batterham, M., ... and Deane, F. (2021). An intervention for mental health literacy and resilience in organized sport. *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 53, 139-149.

¹⁰ Sport England. (2021). *Active Lives data tables*. Available online at: https://www.sportengland.org/research-and-data/data/active-lives/active-lives-data-tables

¹¹ Kessler, R.C, Berglund, P., Demler, O., ... and Walters, E.E. (2005). Lifetime prevalence and age-of-onset distributions of DSM-IV disorders in the national comorbidity survey replication. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 62, 593-602.

¹² Solmi, M., Raduna, J., Olivola, M., ... Fusar-Poll, P. (2022). Age at onset of mental disorders worldwide: large-scale meta-analysis of 192 epidemiological studies. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 27, 281-295.

¹³ Newlove-Delgado, T., et al., (2023). *Mental Health of Children and Young People in England, 2023.* Leeds: NHS England.

¹⁴ Hartas, D. (2024). Mental health trajectories in adolescents during Covid-19: 'Are we all in this together'? *British Educational Research Journal*, DOI: 10.1002/berj.3982

¹⁵ Institute of Health Equity/Barnardo's (2024). *Framework for the drivers of health Inequity*. Essex: Barnardo's.

¹⁶ Pickett, K. and Wilkinson, R. (2024). The health costs of political failure. *British Medical Journal*, 384, q379.

¹⁷ Carney, R. and Firth, J. (2021). Exercise interventions in child and adolescent mental health care: an overview of the evidence and recommendations for implementation. *JCPP Advances*, 1, e12031.

¹⁸ Marmot, M., Allen, J., Boyce, T., Goldblatt, P. and Morrison, J. (2020). *Health equity in England: The Marmot review 10 years on*. London: Institute of Health Equity.

¹⁹ Pickett, K., Gauhar, A., Wilkinson, R. and Sahni-Nicholas, P. (2024). *The spirit level at 15*. London: The Equality Trust. DOI: https://doi.org/10.15124/yao-de9s-7k93

²⁰ Wilkinson, R. and Pickett, K. (2009). *The spirit level*. London: Penguin.

²¹ Smith, A., Jones, J., Houghton, L. and Duffell, T. (2016). A political spectator sport or policy priority? A review of sport, physical activity and public mental health policy. *International Journal of Sport Policy and Politics*, 8, 593-607.

²² Biddle, S.J.H. and Asare, M. (2011). Physical activity and mental health in children and adolescents: a review of reviews. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 45, 886-895.

²³ Biddle, S.J.H., Ciaccioni, S., Thomas, G. and Vergeer, I. (2019). Physical activity and mental health in children and adolescents: an updated review of reviews and an analysis of causality. *Psychology of Sport and Exercise*, 42, 146-155.

²⁴ Pascoe, M., Bailey, A.P., Craike, M., ... and Parker, A.G. (2020a). Physical activity and exercise in youth mental health promotion: a scoping review. *BMJ Open Sport & Exercise Medicine*, 6, e000677.

²⁵ Pascoe, M.C., Bailey, A.P., Craike, M., ... and Parker, A.G. (2020b). Exercise interventions for mental disorders in young people: a scoping review. *BMJ Open Sport & Exercise Medicine*, 6, e000678.

²⁶ Lubans, D., Richards, J., Hillman, C., ... Biddle, S.J.H. (2016). Physical activity for cognitive and mental health in youth: a systematic review of mechanisms. *Pediatrics*, 138(3), e20161642.

²⁷ Cale, L. (2021). Physical education's journey on the road to health. *Sport, Education and Society,* 26, 486-499.

²⁸ Green, K. (2014). Mission impossible? Reflecting Upon the relationship between physical education, youth sport and lifelong participation. *Sport, Education and Society*, 19, 357-375.

²⁹ Harris, J. (2020). *Health position paper*. Worcester: Association for PE.

³⁰ Hooper, O., Harris, J. and Cale, L. (2022). Health-related learning in physical education in England. In J. Stirrup and O. Hooper (eds) *Critical Pedagogies in Physical Education, Physical Activity and Health*. London: Routledge.

³¹ Smith, A. (2024). Mental health and physical education. In V. Girginov and R. Marttinen (Eds.). *Routledge Resources Online – Sports Studies*. London: Routledge. DOI: 10.4324/9780367766924-RESS146-1

³² World Health Organization (2023). *How school systems can improve health and well-being. Topic brief: mental health*. Geneva: World Health Organization.

³³ Andermo, S., Hallgren, M., Nguyen, T-T-D., … and Elinder, L.S. (2020). Schoolrelated physical activity interventions and mental health among children: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Sports Medicine – Open*, 6, 25, DOI: 10.1186/s40798-020-00254-x

³⁴ Hu, X. and Tang, Y. (2022). The association between physical education and mental health indicators in adolescents: a cross-sectional study. *International Journal of Mental Health Promotion*, 24, 783-793.

³⁵ Haycock, D., Jones, J. and Smith, A. (2020). Developing young people's mental health awareness through education and sport: insights from the Tackling the Blues programme. Eu*ropean Physical Education Review*, 26, 644-681.

³⁶ Faulkner, G and Tamminen, K (2016). Youth sport and mental health. In K. Green and Smith, A. (Eds). *The Routledge handbook of youth sport*. London: Routledge, pp. 406–424.

³⁷ Graupensperger, S., Sutcliffe, J. and Vella, S.A. (2021). Prospective associations between sport participation and indices of mental health across adolescence. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 50, 1450-1463.

³⁸ Sutcliffe, J.T., Graupensperger, S., Schweickle, M.J. ... and Vella, S.A. (2024). Mental health interventions in non-elite sport: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *International Review of Sport and Exercise Psychology*, 17, 319-342.

³⁹ Smith, A., Wilcock, R., Monro, A., O'Keeffe, H. and Jones, J. (2024). Tackling the Blues: a realist evaluation of a sport and education based mental health programme for children and young people. In G. Breslin and G. Leavey (eds) *Mental Health and Well-Being Interventions in Sport: A Case Study Analysis* (2nd ed). London: Routledge.

⁴⁰ Munn, Z., Peters, M.D.J., Stern, C., … Aromataris, E. (2018). Systematic review or scoping review? Guidance for authors when choosing between a systematic or scoping review approach. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, 18, 143, DOI: 10.1186/s12874-018-0611-x.

⁴¹ Ouzzani, M., Hammady, H., Fedorowicz, F. and Elmagarmid, A. (2016). Rayyan -a web and mobile app for systematic reviews. *Systematic Reviews*, 5: 210, DOI: 10.1186/s13643-016-0384-4.

⁴² Siemieniuk, R. and Guyatt, G. (n.d.). *What is GRADE?* Available online at: https://bestpractice.bmj.com/info/us/toolkit/learn-ebm/what-is-grade/

⁴³ Ahn, S. and Fedewa, A.L. (2011). A meta-analysis of the relationship between children's physical activity and mental health. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology,* 36, 385–397.

⁴⁴ Guo, S., Liu, F., Shen, J., Wei, M. and Yang, Y. (2020). Comparative efficacy of seven exercise interventions for symptoms of depression in college students: A network of meta-analysis. *Medicine*, 99, e23058.

⁴⁵ Li, Z., Xia, X., Sun, Q. and Li, Y. (2023). Exercise intervention to reduce mobile phone addiction in adolescents: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials, *Frontiers in Psychology*, 14, 1294116.

⁴⁶ Oberste, M., Medele, M., Javelle, F., Lioba Wunram, H., Walter, D., Bloch, W., Bender, S., Fricke, O., Joisten, N., Walzik, D., Grosheinrich, N. and Zimmer, P. (2020). Physical activity for the treatment of adolescent depression: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Frontiers in Physiology*, 11, 185.

⁴⁷ Radovic, S., Gordon, M.S. and Melvin, G.A. (2017). Should we recommend exercise to adolescents with depressive symptoms? A meta-analysis. *Journal of Paediatrics and Child Health*, 53, 214–220.

⁴⁸ Wang, X., Cai, Z., Jiang, W., Fang, Y., Sun, W. and Wang, X. (2022). Systematic review and meta-analysis of the effects of exercise on depression in adolescents. *Child and Adolescent Psychiatry and Mental Health,* 16, https://doi.org/10.1186/s13034-022-00453-2

⁴⁹ Wegner, M., Amatriain-Fernandez, S., Kaulitzky, A., Murillo-Rodriguez, E., Machado, S. and Budde, H. (2020). Systematic review of meta-analyses: exercise effects on depression in children and adolescents. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 11, 81.

⁵⁰ Zhang, C.S., Cheng, L., Chen, X., Wang, Y., Wei, S. and Sun, J. (2022). The strategies of exercise intervention for adolescent depression: A meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 13, 974382.

⁵¹ Zhang, Y., Li, G., Liu, C., Guan, J., Zhang, Y. and Shi, Z. (2023). Comparing the efficacy of different types of exercise for the treatment and prevention of depression in youths: a systematic review and network meta-analysis. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 14, 1199510.
⁵² Klemmer, B., Kinnafick, F.E., Spray, C. and Chater, A.M. (2023). The effectiveness of structured sport and exercise interventions in enhancing the mental health of adolescents with mild to moderate mental health problems: A systematic review. *International Review of Sport and Exercise Psychology*, https://doi.org/10.1080/1750984X.2023.2266823

⁵³ Brush, C.J., Hajcak, G., Bocchine, A.J., Ude, A.A., Muniz, K.M., Foti, D. and Alderman, B.L. (2022). A randomized trial of aerobic exercise for major depression: examining neural indicators of reward and cognitive control as predictors and treatment targets. *Psychological Medicine*, 52, 893–903.

⁵⁴ Carei, T.R., Fyfe-Johnson, A., Breuner, C.C. and Brown, M.A. (2010). Randomized controlled clinical trial of yoga in the treatment of eating disorders. *The Journal of Adolescent Health : Official Publication of the Society for Adolescent Medicine,* 46, 346–351.

⁵⁵ Corbett S, Farris MS, MacQueen G, Addington J. (2021). Pilot aerobic exercise intervention for youth at-risk for serious mental illness. *Early Intervention in Psychiatry*, 15, 547-553.

⁵⁶ Hughes, C.W., Barnes, S., Barnes, C., Defina, L.F., Nakonezny, P. and Emslie, G.J. (2013). Depressed Adolescents Treated with Exercise (DATE): A pilot randomized controlled trial to test feasibility and establish preliminary effect sizes. *Mental Health and Physical Activity*, 6, 119-131.

⁵⁷ Paolucci, E.M., Loukov, D., Bowdish, D.M.E. and Heisz, J.J. (2018). Exercise reduces depression and inflammation but intensity matters. *Biological Psychology*, 133, 79-84.

⁵⁸ Rosales-Ricardo, Y. and Ferreira, J.P. (2022). Effects of physical exercise on burnout syndrome in university students. *MEDICC Review*, 24, 36–39.

⁵⁹ Bakland, M., Rosenvinge, J.H., Wynn, R., Sorlie, V., Sundgot-Borgen, J., Fostervold Mathisen, T., Hanssen, T.A., Jensen, F., Innjord, K. and Pettersen, G. (2020). A new treatment for eating disorders combining physical exercise and dietary therapy (the PED-t): experiences from patients who dropped out. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies on Health and Well-Being*, 15, 1731994.

⁶⁰ Staal, A. and Jespersen, E. (2015). The lived experiences of participating in physical activity among young people with mental health problems. a recoveryoriented perspective. *Physical Culture & Sport. Studies & Research*, 65, 41–50.

⁶¹ Mortazavi, R., Grudin, R., Jarbin, H. and Larsson, I. (2024). Empowered and engaged: Group exercise for adolescent depression - perspectives from adolescents, parents and healthcare professionals. *SAGE Open Medicine*, 12, 20503121231225340.

Appendix A

Search strategies used with specific search engines

MEDLINE Ovid

- 1. exp *Sports/ or Sports/
- 2. exp *Exercise/ or Exercise/ or exp *Exercise Therapy/
- 3. sport*.ti.
- 4. exercis*.ti.
- 5. physical activit*.ti.
- 6. weight training.ti.
- 7. strength training.ti.
- 8. Resistance Training/ or resistance training.ti.
- 9. crossfit.ti.
- 10. gym.ti.
- 11. HIIT.ti.
- 12. high intensity interval.ti.
- 13. Physical fitness/ or fitness.ti.
- 14. Football/ or Soccer/ or football.ti.
- 15. soccer.ti.
- 16. cricket.ti.
- 17. Golf/ or golf.ti.
- 18. Rugby/ or rugby.ti.
- 19. netball.ti.
- 20. Basketball/ or basketball.ti.
- 21. Yoga/ or yoga.ti.
- 22. dance.ti.
- 23. Dancing/ or dancing.ti.
- 24. movement behavio?rs.ti.
- 25. walk.ti.
- 26. Walking/ or walking.ti.
- 27. hike.ti.
- 28. hiking.ti.
- 29. climb.ti.
- 30. climbing.ti.
- 31. run.ti.
- 32. Running/ or running.ti.
- 33. athletics.ti.
- 34. swim.ti.
- 35. Water Sports/ or Swimming/ or swimming.ti,kw. or water sport*.ti.
- 36. kayak*.ti.
- 37. canoe*.ti.
- 38. paddle*.ti.
- 39. SUP.ti.
- 40. (surfing or wind-surfing).ti.
- 41. Bicycling/ or cycling.ti.
- 42. biking.ti.
- 43. bicycling.ti.
- 44. Martial Arts/ or martial art*.ti.
- 45. Boxing/ or boxing.ti.

- 46. kick-boxing.ti.
- 47. cheerleading.ti.
- 48. Tai Ji/ or Tai Chi.ti.
- 49. skateboarding.ti.
- 50. Skating/ or skating.ti.
- 51. "Physical Education and Training"/ or physical education.ti.
- 52. Racquet Sports/
- 53. Tennis/ or tennis.ti. or "table tennis".ti. or squash.ti.
- 54. badminton.ti.
- 55. Hockey/ or hockey.ti.
- 56. or/1-55
- 57. exp *Mental Disorders/ or Mental Disorder/
- 58. mental illness*.ti.
- 59. (mental adj2 disorder*).ti.
- 60. *Mental Health/
- 61. mental health.ti,kw.
- 62. mental wellbeing.ti.
- 63. mental ill-health.ti.
- 64. mood disorder*.ti.
- 65. conduct disorder*.ti.
- 66. emotional* disturb*.ti.
- 67. emotion disregulation.ti.
- 68. psychological.ti.
- 69. psychotic.ti.
- 70. psychopathology.ti.
- 71. psychiatry.ti.
- 72. Psychotic Disorders/ or psychosis.ti.
- 73. Psychological Well-Being/
- 74. Depressive Disorder/ or Depression/ or Depressive Disorder, Major/
- 75. (depression or depressed or depressive).ti.
- 76. Anxiety Disorder/ or Anxiety/
- 77. anxiety.ti.
- 78. Stress, Psychological/
- 79. stress.ti.
- 80. Suicide/
- 81. suicid*.ti.
- 82. behavio?r disorder*.ti.
- 83. Self-Injurious Behavior/
- 84. self-harm.ti.
- 85. Bipolar Disorder/ or bipolar.ti.
- 86. Schizophrenia/ or schizophrenia.ti.
- 87. Social Communication Disorder/
- 88. social communication disorder.ti.
- 89. disruptive mood dysregulation disorder*.ti.
- 90. Stress Disorders, Post-Traumatic/ or post-traumatic stress disorder.ti.
- 91. PTSD.ti.
- 92. major depressive disorder*.ti.
- 93. panic disorder*.ti.
- 94. Agoraphobia/ or agoraphobia.ti.
- 95. oppositional defiant disorder.ti.
- 96. "Feeding and Eating Disorders"/

- 97. eating disorder*.ti.
- 98. Anorexia Nervosa/ or anorexi*.ti.
- 99. Bulimia Nervosa/ or bulimi*.ti.
- 100. Binge-Eating Disorder/ or binge-eat*.ti.
- 101. Avoidant Restrictive Food Intake Disorder/ or food intake disorder*.ti.
- 102. Body Dysmorphic Disorders/ or body dysmorphi*.ti.
- 103. Obsessive-Compulsive Disorder/ or Obsessive compulsive disorder*.ti.
- 104. internet gaming disorder*.ti.
- 105. prolonged grief disorder*.ti.
- 106. Tourette Syndrome/
- 107. tourette*.ti.
- 108. Substance-Related Disorders/ or addiction.ti.
- 109. or/57-108
- 110. 56 and 109
- 111. limit 110 to ("preschool child (2 to 5 years)" or "child (6 to 12 years)" or "adolescent (13 to 18 years)" or "young adult (19 to 24 years)")
- 112. (child* or adolescen* or teen* or school-aged or student* or youth* or boy* or girl* or "young people" or "young adult*" or "young person" or "young women" or "young men" or pre-teen* or pupil* or junior* or kids).ti.
- 113. 110 and 112
- 114. 111 or 113
- 115. limit 114 to english language
- 116. limit 115 to clinical trial
- 117. limit 115 to comparative study
- 118. limit 115 to evaluation study
- 119. limit 115 to meta analysis
- 120. limit 115 to observational study
- 121. limit 115 to pragmatic clinical trial
- 122. limit 115 to randomized controlled trial
- 123. limit 115 to "systematic review"
- 124. 116 or 117 or 118 or 119 or 120 or 121 or 122 or 123
- 125. exp Qualitative Research/
- 126. 115 and 125
- 127. (trial or RCT or systematic review or scoping review or evidence synthesis or mixed-methods or observational study or evaluation or comparative study or metaanalysis or qualitative or cohort study or pre-post).ti,kw.
- 128. 115 and 127
- 129. limit 115 to ("therapy (maximizes specificity)" or "qualitative (maximizes specificity)")
- 130. (effect* or impact* or benefit* or outcome*).ti.
- 131. 115 and 130
- 132. 124 or 126 or 128 or 129 or 131
- 133. exp animals/ not human/
- 134. 132 not 133
- 135. limit 134 to yr="2004 2024"
- 136. (letter or editorial or comment).pt.
- 137. 135 not 136

CINAHL EbscoHost

S1 (MH "Sports+") S2 (MH "Exercise+") S3 TI sport* S4 TI exercis* S5 (MM "Physical Activity") S6 TI "physical activit*" S7 TI "weight training" S8 TI "strength training" S9 (MM "Resistance Training") S10 TI "resistance training" S11 TI crossfit S12 TI gym S13 TIHIIT S14 TI "high intensity interval" S15 TI fitness S16 (MM "Football") OR (MM "Soccer") S17 TI football S18 TI soccer S19 (MM "Cricket (Sports)") S20 TI cricket S21 (MM "Golf") S22 TI Golf S23 (MM "Rugby") S24 TI Rugby S25 TI netball S26 (MM "Basketball") S27 TI basketball S28 (MM "Yoga") S29 TI Yoga S30 (MM "Dancing") S31 TI (dance or dancing) S32 TI ("movement behaviours" or "movement behaviors") S33 (MM "Walking") S34 TI (walk or walking) S35 TI (hike or hiking) S36 TI (climb or climbing) S37 (MM "Running") S38 TI (run or running) S39 (MM "Athletic Training") S40 TI athletics S41 (MM "Swimming") S42 TI (swim or swimming or "water sport*") S43 (MM "Aquatic Sports") S44 TI kayak* S45 TI canoe* S46 TI paddle* S47 TI SUP S48 TI (surfing or wind-surfing) S49 (MM "Cycling") S50 TI (Bicycling or cycling) S51 TI biking

- S52 (MM "Martial Arts")
- S53 TI "martial art*"
- S54 (MH "Boxing")
- S55 TI Boxing
- S56 TI kick-boxing
- S57 TI cheerleading
- S58 (MM "Tai Chi")
- S59 TI "Tai Chi"
- S60 (MM "Skateboarding")
- S61 TI skateboarding
- S62 (MM "Skating") OR (MM "Ice Skating")
- S63 TI skating
- S64 (MM "Physical Education and Training")
- S65 TI "Physical Education"
- S66 (MM "Tennis")
- S67 TI (tennis or "table tennis" or squash)
- S68 (MM "Racquet Sports")
- S69 TI badminton
- S70 (MM "Hockey")
- S71 TI hockey

S72 S1 OR S2 OR S3 OR S4 OR S5 OR S6 OR S7 OR S8 OR S9 OR S10 OR S11 OR S12 OR S13 OR S14 OR S15 OR S16 OR S17 OR S18 OR S19 OR S20 OR S21 OR S22 OR S23 OR S24 OR S25 OR S26 OR S27 OR S28 OR S29 OR S30 OR S31 OR S32 OR S33 OR S34 OR S35 OR S36 OR S37 OR S38 OR S39 OR S40 OR S41 OR S42 OR S43 OR S44 OR S45 OR S46 OR S47 OR S48 OR S49 OR S50 OR S51 OR S52 OR S53 OR S54 OR S55 OR S56 OR S57 OR S58 OR S59 OR S60 OR S61 OR S62 OR S63 OR S64 OR S65 OR S66 OR S67 OR S68 OR S69 OR S70 OR S71

S73 (MH "Mental Disorders+") OR (MM "Behavioral and Mental Disorders")

- S74 TI "mental illness*"
- S75 TI mental N2 disorder*
- S76 (MM "Mental Health")
- S77 TI "mental health"
- S78 TI "mental wellbeing"
- S79 TI "mental ill-health"
- S80 (MM "Affective Disorders") OR (MM "Affective Disorders, Psychotic")
- S81 TI "mood disorder*"
- S82 TI "conduct disorder*"
- S83 TI "emotional* disturb*"
- S84 TI "emotion disregulation"
- S85 TI psychological
- S86 TI psychotic
- S87 TI psychopathology
- S88 TI psychiatry
- S89 (MM "Psychotic Disorders") OR TI psychosis
- S90 (MM "Psychological Well-Being")
- S91 (MM "Depression+")
- S92 TI (depression or depressed or depressive)
- S93 (MM "Anxiety+") OR (MM "Anxiety Disorders)
- S94 TI anxiety
- S95 (MM "Stress, Psychological+")

- S96 TI stress
- S97 (MM "Suicide+")
- S98 TI suicid*
- S99 TI ("behaviour disorder*" or "behavior disorder*")
- S100 (MM "Self-Injurious Behavior")
- S101 TI self-harm
- S102 TI bipolar
- S103 TI schizophrenia
- S104 (MM "Bipolar Disorder+")
- S105 (MM "Schizophrenia+")
- S106 TI "Social Communication Disorder"
- S107 TI "disruptive mood dysregulation disorder*"
- S108 (MM "Stress Disorders, Post-Traumatic+")
- S109 TI "post-traumatic stress disorder"
- S110 TIPTSD
- S111 TI "major depressive disorder*"
- S112 (MM "Panic Disorder")
- S113 TI "panic disorder*"
- S114 (MM "Agoraphobia")
- S115 TI agoraphobia
- S116 TI "oppositional defiant disorder"
- S117 (MM "Eating Disorders+")
- S118 TI "eating disorder*"
- S119 MM ("Anorexia Nervosa") OR TI anorexi*
- S120 MM ("Bulimia Nervosa") OR (TI bulimi*
- S121 MM ("Binge Eating Disorder") OR TI binge-eat*
- S122 TI "food intake disorder*"
- S123 MM ("Body Dysmorphic Disorder") OR TI "body dysmorphi*"
- S124 (MM "Compulsive Behavior") OR TI "Obsessive compulsive disorder*"
- S125 TI "internet gaming disorder*"
- S126 TI "prolonged grief disorder*"
- S127 (MM "Tourette Syndrome")
- S128 TI tourette*
- S129 (MM "Behavior, Addictive") OR TI addiction

S130 S73 OR S74 OR S75 OR S76 OR S77 OR S78 OR S79 OR S80 OR S81 OR S82 OR S83 OR S84 OR S85 OR S86 OR S87 OR S88 OR S89 OR S90 OR S91 OR S92 OR S93 OR S94 OR S95 OR S96 OR S97 OR S98 OR S99 OR S100 OR S101 OR S102 OR S103 OR S104 OR S105 OR S106 OR S107 OR S108 OR S109 OR S110 OR S111 OR S112 OR S113 OR S114 OR S115 OR S116 OR S117 OR S118 OR S119 OR S120 OR S121 OR S122 OR S123 OR S124 OR S125 OR S126 OR S127 OR S128 OR S129

S131 S72 AND S130

S132 S72 AND S130 Limiters - Age Groups: Child, Preschool 2-5 years, Child, 6-12 years, Adolescence, 13-18 years

S133 TI ((child* or adolescen* or teen* or school-aged or student* or youth* or boy* or girl* or "young people" or "young adult*" or "young person" or "young men" or "young women" or pre-teen* or pupil* or junior* or kids))

\$134 S131 AND \$133

S135 S132 OR S134

S136 S132 OR S134 Limiters - Clinical Queries: Therapy - High Specificity, Qualitative - High Specificity

S137 S132 OR S134 Limiters - Publication Type: Clinical Trial, Meta Analysis, Meta Synthesis, Randomized Controlled Trial, Systematic Review
S138 (MH "Qualitative Studies") OR TI (trial or RCT or "systematic review" or "scoping review" or "evidence synthesis" or "mixed-methods" or "observational study" or evaluation or "comparative study" or "meta-analysis" or qualitative or "cohort study" or pre-post)
S139 S135 AND S138
S140 TI (effect* or impact* or benefit* or outcome*)
S141 S135 AND S140
S142 S136 OR S137 OR S139 OR S141
Limiters - Publication Year: 2004-2024
S144 S136 OR S137 OR S139 OR S141 Limiters - Publication Year: 2004-2024
Narrow by Language: - english

PsycINFO

- S1 DE "Sports"
- S2 DE "Exercise"
- S3 TI sport*
- S4 TI exercis*
- S5 MM "Physical Activity"
- S6 TI "physical activit*"
- S7 TI "weight training"
- S8 TI "strength training"
- S9 TI "Resistance Training"
- S10 TI crossfit
- S11 TI gym
- S12 TI HIIT
- S13 TI "high intensity interval"
- S14 TI fitness
- S15 MM "Football" OR MM "Soccer"
- S16 TI Football
- S17 TI soccer
- S18 TI cricket
- S19 TI Golf
- S20 TI Rugby
- S21 TI netball
- S22 MM "Basketball"
- S23 TI basketball
- S24 MM "Yoga"
- S25 TI Yoga
- S26 MM "Dance"
- S27 TI (dance or dancing)
- S28 TI ("movement behaviours" or "movement behaviors")
- S29 MM "Walking"
- S30 TI (walk or walking)
- S31 TI (hike or hiking)
- S32 TI (climb or climbing)
- S33 MM "Running"
- S34 TI (run or running)

- S35 MM "Athletic Training"
- S36 TI athletics
- S37 MM "Swimming"
- S38 TI (swim or swimming)
- S39 TI "water sport*"
- S40 TI kayak*
- S41 TI canoe*
- S42 TI paddle*
- S43 TI SUP
- S44 TI surfing OR TI wind-surfing
- S45 MM "Cycling"
- S46 TI (Bicycling or cycling or biking)
- S47 MM "Martial Arts"
- S48 TI "martial arts"
- S49 TI Boxing
- S50 TI kick-boxing
- S51 TI cheerleading
- S52 TI "Tai Chi"
- S53 TI skateboarding
- S54 TI "skating"
- S55 MM "Physical Education"
- S56 TI "Physical Education"
- S57 MM "Tennis"
- S58 TI (tennis or "table tennis" OR squash)
- S59 TI badminton
- S60 TI hockey

S61 S1 OR S2 OR S3 OR S4 OR S5 OR S6 OR S7 OR S8 OR S9 OR S10 OR S11 OR S12 OR S13 OR S14 OR S15 OR S16 OR S17 OR S18 OR S19 OR S20 OR S21 OR S22 OR S23 OR S24 OR S25 OR S26 OR S27 OR S28 OR S29 OR S30 OR S31 OR S32 OR S33 OR S34 OR S35 OR S36 OR S37 OR S38 OR S39 OR S40 OR S41 OR S42 OR S43 OR S44 OR S45 OR S46 OR S47 OR S48 OR S49 OR S50 OR S51 OR S52 OR S53 OR S54 OR S55 OR S56 OR S57 OR S58 OR S59 OR S60

S62 DE "Mental Disorders" OR MM "Chronic Mental Illness" OR MM "Serious Mental Illness"

- S63 TI "mental illness*"
- S64 TI mental N2 disorder*
- S65 MM "Mental Health"
- S66 TI "mental health"
- S67 TI "mental wellbeing"
- S68 TI "mental ill-health"
- S69 MM "Affective Disorders"
- S70 TI "mood disorder*"
- S71 TI "conduct disorder*"
- S72 TI "emotional* disturb*"
- S73 TI "emotion disregulation"
- S74 TI psychological
- S75 TI psychotic
- S76 TI psychopathology OR TI psychiatry
- S77 MM "Psychosis" OR TI psychosis

- S78 MM "Major Depression" OR MM "Depression (Emotion)" OR MM "Recurrent
- Depression"
- S79 TI ((depression or depressed or depressive))
- S80 MM "Anxiety Disorders" OR MM "Anxiety"
- S81 TI Anxiety
- S82 MM "Stress"
- S83 TI stress
- S84 MM "Suicide"
- S85 TI suicid*
- S86 TI (("behaviour disorder*" or "behavior disorder*")
- S87 MM "Nonsuicidal Self-Injury" OR TI "self-harm"
- S88 MM "Personality Disorders" OR MM "Bipolar Disorder"
- S89 TI bipolar
- S90 MM "Schizophrenia"
- S91 TI schizophrenia
- S92 TI "Social Communication Disorder"
- S93 TI "disruptive mood dysregulation disorder*"
- S94 MM "Posttraumatic Stress"
- S95 TI "post-traumatic stress disorder"
- S96 TI PTSD
- S97 TI "major depressive disorder*"
- S98 MM "Panic Disorder"
- S99 TI "panic disorder*"
- S100 MM "Agoraphobia"
- S101 TI agoraphobia
- S102 TI "oppositional defiant disorder"
- S103 MM "Eating Disorders" OR MM "Anorexia Nervosa" OR MM
- "Avoidant/Restrictive Food Intake Disorder" OR MM "Binge Eating Disorder" OR MM "Bulimia" OR MM "Feeding Disorders"
- S104 TI anorexi*
- S105 TI bulimi*
- S106 TI binge-eat*
- S107 TI "food intake disorder*" OR TI "body dysmorphi*"
- S108 MM "Obsessive Compulsive Disorder" OR TI "Obsessive Compulsive Disorder"
- S109 TI "internet gaming disorder*"
- S110 TI "prolonged grief disorder*"
- S111 MM "Tourette Syndrome"
- S112 TI tourette*
- S113 MM "Substance Related and Addictive Disorders" OR TI addiction
- S114 S62 OR S63 OR S64 OR S65 OR S66 OR S67 OR S68 OR S69 OR S70 OR
 S71 OR S72 OR S73 OR S74 OR S75 OR S76 OR S77 OR S78 OR S79 OR S80
 OR S81 OR S82 OR S83 OR S84 OR S85 OR S86 OR S87 OR S88 OR S89 OR
 S90 OR S91 OR S92 OR S93 OR S94 OR S95 OR S96 OR S97 OR S98 OR S99
 OR S100 OR S101 OR S102 OR S103 OR S104 OR S105 OR S106 OR S107 OR
 S108 OR S109 OR S110 OR S111 OR S112 OR S113
- S115 S61 AND S114
- S116 S61 AND S114 Limiters Age Groups: Preschool Age (2-5 yrs), School Age (6-12 yrs), Adolescence (13-17 yrs)
- S117 S61 AND S114 Limiters Age Groups: Young Adulthood (18-29 yrs) S118 S116 AND S117

S119 TI (child* or adolescen* or teen* or school-aged or student* or youth* or boy* or girl* or "young people" or "young adult*" or "young person" or "young men" or "young women" or pre-teen* or pupil* or junior* or kids)

\$120 S115 AND \$119

S121 S116 OR S118 OR S120

S122 S116 OR S118 OR S120 Limiters - Methodology: CLINICAL TRIAL, Followup Study, -Longitudinal Study, ---Prospective Study, ---Retrospective Study, INTERVIEW, -Focus Group, -Systematic Review, META ANALYSIS, METASYNTHESIS, QUALITATIVE STUDY, QUANTITATIVE STUDY
S123 (TI (trial or RCT or "systematic review" or "scoping review" or "evidence synthesis" or "mixed-methods" or "observational study" or evaluation or "comparative study" or "meta-analysis" or qualitative or "cohort study" or pre-post)) OR (TI (effect* or impact* or benefit* or outcome*))
S124 S121 AND S123
S125 S122 OR S124 Limiters - Published: 20040101-20241231 Narrow by

Language: - english (2,375)

SportsDISCUS

- S1 DE "SPORTS"
- S2 TI sport*
- S3 DE "EXERCISE"
- S4 TI exercis*
- S5 DE "PHYSICAL activity"
- S6 TI "physical activit*"
- S7 DE "WEIGHT training"
- S8 TI "weight training"
- S9 (DE "STRENGTH training")
- S10 TI "strength training"
- S11 DE "RESISTANCE training"
- S12 TI "Resistance Training"
- S13 TI crossfit
- S14 TI gym
- S15 TI HIIT
- S16 DE "HIGH-intensity interval training"
- S17 TI "high intensity interval"
- S18 DE "PHYSICAL fitness for children"
- S19 TI fitness
- S20 (DE "FOOTBALL") OR (DE "SOCCER")
- S21 TI (football or soccer)
- S22 (DE "CRICKET (Sport)") OR (DE "CRICKET for children")
- S23 TI cricket
- S24 DE "GOLF"
- S25 TI golf
- S26 DE "RUGBY Union football" OR DE "RUGBY football"
- S27 TI rugby
- S28 DE "NETBALL"
- S29 TI netball
- S30 DE "BASKETBALL" OR DE "BASKETBALL for children"
- S31 TI basketball
- S32 DE "YOGA"

S33 TI yoga

- S34 DE "DANCE"
- S35 TI (dancing or dance)
- S36 TI ("movement behaviors" or "movement behaviours")
- S37 DE "WALKING"
- S38 TI (walk or walking)
- S39 DE "HIKING"
- S40 TI (hike or hiking)
- S41 DE "ROCK climbing" OR DE "INDOOR rock climbing"
- S42 TI (climbing or climb)
- S43 DE "RUNNING"
- S44 TI (run or running)
- S45 DE "ATHLETICS"
- S46 TI athletics
- S47 DE "SWIMMING"
- S48 TI (swimming or swim)
- S49 DE "AQUATIC sports"
- S50 TI "water sport*"
- S51 DE "KAYAKING"
- S52 TI kayak*
- S53 DE "CANOEING training"
- S54 TI canoe*
- S55 DE "STAND-up paddle surfing"
- S56 TI paddle*
- S57 TI SUP
- S58 DE "SURFING" OR DE "WINDSURFING"
- S59 TI (surfing or wind-surfing)
- S60 DE "CYCLING" OR DE "MOUNTAIN biking"
- S61 TI (Bicycling or cycling or biking)
- S62 DE "MARTIAL arts"
- S63 TI "martial art*"
- S64 DE "BOXING"
- S65 TI Boxing
- S66 DE "KICKBOXING"
- S67 TI kick-boxing
- S68 DE "CHEERLEADING"
- S69 TI cheerleading
- S70 DE "TAI chi"
- S71 TI "Tai Chi"
- S72 DE "SKATEBOARDING"
- S73 TI skateboarding
- S74 DE "ICE skating" OR DE "ROLLER skating"
- S75 TI Skating
- S76 DE "PHYSICAL education"
- S77 TI "Physical Education"
- S78 DE "RACKET games" OR DE "BADMINTON (Game)" OR DE "SQUASH
- (Game)" OR DE "TABLE tennis" OR DE "TENNIS"
- S79 TI (tennis or table-tennis or badminton or squash)
- S80 DE "HOCKEY"
- S81 TI hockey

S82 S1 OR S2 OR S3 OR S4 OR S5 OR S6 OR S7 OR S8 OR S9 OR S10 OR S11 OR S12 OR S13 OR S14 OR S15 OR S16 OR S17 OR S18 OR S19 OR S20 OR S21 OR S22 OR S23 OR S24 OR S25 OR S26 OR S27 OR S28 OR S29 OR S30 OR S31 OR S32 OR S33 OR S34 OR S35 OR S36 OR S37 OR S38 OR S39 OR S40 OR S41 OR S42 OR S43 OR S44 OR S45 OR S46 OR S47 OR S48 OR S49 OR S50 OR S51 OR S52 OR S53 OR S54 OR S55 OR S56 OR S57 OR S58 OR S59 OR S60 OR S61 OR S62 OR S63 OR S64 OR S65 OR S66 OR S67 OR S68 OR S69 OR S70 OR S71 OR S72 OR S73 O ...

- S83 DE "MENTAL illness"
- S84 TI "mental illness*"
- S85 TI mental N2 disorder*
- S86 DE "MENTAL health"
- S87 TI "mental health"
- S88 TI "mental wellbeing"
- S89 TI "mental ill-health"
- S90 DE "AFFECTIVE disorders"
- S91 TI "mood disorder*"
- S92 TI "conduct disorder*"
- S93 TI "emotional* disturb*"
- S94 TI "emotion disregulation"
- S95 TI psychological
- S96 TI psychotic
- S97 TI psychopathology
- S98 TI psychiatry
- S99 TI psychosis
- S100 DE "MENTAL depression"
- S101 TI (depression or depressed or depressive)
- S102 DE "ANXIETY"
- S103 TI Anxiety
- S104 DE "PSYCHOLOGICAL stress"
- S105 TI stress
- S106 DE "SUICIDE"
- S107 TI suicid*
- S108 TI ("behavior disorder*" or "behaviour disorder*")
- S109 DE "SELF-destructive behavior"
- S110 TI "self-harm"
- S111 TI bipolar
- S112 DE "SCHIZOPHRENIA"
- S113 TI "Social Communication Disorder"
- S114 TI "disruptive mood dysregulation disorder*"
- S115 DE "POST-traumatic stress disorder"
- S116 TI ("post-traumatic stress disorder" or PTSD)
- S117 TI "panic disorder*"
- S118 TI agoraphobia
- S119 TI "oppositional defiant disorder"
- S120 (DE "EATING disorders") AND (DE "BINGE-eating disorder" OR DE
- "ANOREXIA nervosa")
- S121 TI (anorexia or bulimia or "eating disorder*" or "food intake disorder*" or binge-eat*)
- S122 TI body dysmorphi*
- S123 DE "COMPULSIVE behavior" OR TI "Obsessive compulsive disorder*"

S124 TI "internet gaming disorder*"

S125 TI "prolonged grief disorder*"

S126 TI tourette*

S127 TI addiction

S128 S83 OR S84 OR S85 OR S86 OR S87 OR S88 OR S89 OR S90 OR S91 OR S92 OR S93 OR S94 OR S95 OR S96 OR S97 OR S98 OR S99 OR S100 OR S101 OR S102 OR S103 OR S104 OR S105 OR S106 OR S107 OR S108 OR S109 OR S110 OR S111 OR S112 OR S113 OR S114 OR S115 OR S116 OR S117 OR S118 OR S119 OR S120 OR S121 OR S122 OR S123 OR S124 OR S125 OR S126 OR S127

S129 S82 AND S128

S130 TI ((child* or adolescen* or teen* or school-aged or student* or youth* or boy* or girl* or "young people" or "young adult*" or "young person" or "young men" or "young women" or pre-teen* or pupil* or junior* or kids)) OR AB ((child* or adolescen* or teen* or school-aged or student* or youth* or boy* or girl* or "young people" or "young adult*" or "young person" or "young men" or girl* or "young men" or "young men" or "young men" or "young adult*" or "young men" or "young adult*" or "young person" or "young men" or "young men" or "young adult*" or "young men" or

S131 S129 AND S130

S132 S129 AND S130 Limiters - Published: 20040101-20241231

S133 S129 AND S130 Limiters - Published: 20040101-20241231 Narrow by Language: - english

Limiters - Peer Reviewed Journals (1,848)

Cochrane

Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews Issue 4 of 12, April 2024 Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials Issue 3 of 12, March 2024

- ID Search Hits
- #1 MeSH descriptor: [Sports] explode all trees 22029
- #2 MeSH descriptor: [Exercise] explode all trees or MeSH descriptor: [Exercise Therapy] explode all trees 38590
- #3 (sport* or exercise*):ti 57531
- #4 (physical NEXT activit*):ti 10653
- #5 ("weight training" or "strength training" or "resistance training"):ti 5600
- #6 MeSH descriptor: [Resistance Training] this term only 5650
- #7 (crossfit or gym or HIIT or "high intensity interval" or fitness):ti 5184
- #8 MeSH descriptor: [Physical Fitness] this term only 3802
- #9 MeSH descriptor: [Football] this term only 399
- #10 MeSH descriptor: [Soccer] this term only OR MeSH descriptor: [Golf] this term only
- #11 (football or soccer or cricket or rugby or netball or golf):ti 2154
- #12 MeSH descriptor: [Rugby] this term only 30
- #13 MeSH descriptor: [Basketball] this term only 300
- #14 (basketball):ti 473
- #15 MeSH descriptor: [Yoga] this term only 1211
- #16 (yoga):ti 3831
- #17 MeSH descriptor: [Dancing] this term only 289
- #18 (dance or dancing or "movement behaviors" or "movement behaviours"):ti792
- #19 MeSH descriptor: [Walking] this term only 5960
- #20 MeSH descriptor: [Running] this term only 2677

#21 (walk or walking or run or running or climb or climbing or hike or hiking):ti 8373 #22 (athletics):ti 19 #23 MeSH descriptor: [Swimming] this term only 529 #24 MeSH descriptor: [Water Sports] this term only 79 #25 (swim or swimming or kayak* or canoe* or paddle* or SUP or surfing or windsurfing):ti 594 #26 (water NEXT sport*):ti 2 #27 MeSH descriptor: [Bicycling] this term only 2125 #28 (Bicycling or cycling or biking):ti 1824 #29 MeSH descriptor: [Martial Arts] this term only 219 (martial NEXT art*):ti #30 62 #31 MeSH descriptor: [Boxing] this term only 38 #32 MeSH descriptor: [Tai Ji] this term only 582 #33 (boxing or kick-boxing or cheerleading or Tai Chi):ti 1379 #34 MeSH descriptor: [Skating] this term only 29 #35 (skating or skateboarding):ti 31 #36 MeSH descriptor: [Physical Education and Training] this term only 1908 #37 ("physical education"):ti 313 #38 MeSH descriptor: [Racquet Sports] this term only 55 #39 MeSH descriptor: [Tennis] this term only 113 #40 (tennis or "table tennis" or squash or badminton or hockey):ti 854 #41 MeSH descriptor: [Hockey] this term only 95 #42 {OR #1-#41} 108924 #43 MeSH descriptor: [Mental Disorders] explode all trees 106232 #44 (mental NEXT illness*):ti 1484 #45 (mental NEAR2 disorder*):ti 49653 #46 MeSH descriptor: [Mental Health] this term only3235 #47 ("mental health" or "mental well-being" or "mental ill-health"):ti 5406 #48 (mood NEXT disorder*):ti 381 #49 (conduct NEXT disorder*):ti 168 #50 (emotional* NEXT disturb*):ti 81 #51 (emotion disregulation):ti 0 #52 (psychological or psychotic or psychopathology or psychiatry or psychosis):ti 12984 #53 MeSH descriptor: [Psychotic Disorders] this term only 3866 #54 MeSH descriptor: [Psychological Well-Being] this term only 35 #55 MeSH descriptor: [Depressive Disorder] this term only 9741 #56 MeSH descriptor: [Depression] this term only 18110 #57 MeSH descriptor: [Depressive Disorder, Major] this term only 7144 #58 (depression or depressed or depressive):ti 37388 #59 MeSH descriptor: [Anxiety Disorders] this term only 6128 #60 MeSH descriptor: [Anxiety] this term only 11836 #61 (anxiety):ti 18890 #62 MeSH descriptor: [Stress, Psychological] this term only 7937 #63 22756 (stress):ti MeSH descriptor: [Suicide] this term only 1004 #64 #65 (suicid*):ti 2502 #66 (behavior NEXT disorder* or behaviour NEXT disorder*):ti 227 #67 MeSH descriptor: [Self-Injurious Behavior] this term only 518 #68 (self-harm):ti 257

#69 MeSH descriptor: [Bipolar Disorder] this term only 3579 #70 MeSH descriptor: [Schizophrenia] this term only 9804 #71 (bipolar or schizophrenia):ti 16852 #72 MeSH descriptor: [Social Communication Disorder] this term only 15 ("social communication disorder"):ti #73 4 ("disruptive mood dysregulation disorder" or "disruptive mood dysregulation #74 disorders"):ti #75 MeSH descriptor: [Stress Disorders, Post-Traumatic] this term only 4048 #76 ("post-traumatic stress disorder" or ptsd):ti 2810 #77 ("major depressive disorder" or "major depressive disorders"):ti 3872 #78 (panic NEXT disorder*):ti 1389 #79 MeSH descriptor: [Agoraphobia] this term only 506 #80 (agoraphobia):ti 370 #81 ("oppositional defiant disorder"):ti 58 #82 MeSH descriptor: [Feeding and Eating Disorders] this term only 1199 #83 (eating NEXT disorder* or anorexi* or bulimi* or binge-eat*):ti3585 #84 MeSH descriptor: [Anorexia Nervosa] this term only 761 #85 MeSH descriptor: [Bulimia Nervosa] this term only 363 #86 MeSH descriptor: [Binge-Eating Disorder] this term only 486 #87 MeSH descriptor: [Avoidant Restrictive Food Intake Disorder] this term only 16 #88 (food NEXT intake NEXT disorder*):ti 22 #89 MeSH descriptor: [Body Dysmorphic Disorders] this term only 104 #90 (body NEXT dysmorphi*):ti 125 MeSH descriptor: [Obsessive-Compulsive Disorder] this term only #91 1409 #92 (Obsessive-Compulsive NEXT Disorder*):ti 1761 #93 internet NEXT gaming NEXT disorder* 76 #94 (prolonged NEXT grief NEXT disorder*):ti 31 #95 MeSH descriptor: [Tourette Syndrome] this term only 343 #96 (tourette*):ti 417 #97 5429 MeSH descriptor: [Substance-Related Disorders] this term only #98 (addiction):ti 1148 #99 {OR #43-#98} 208436 #100 #42 AND #99 10015 #101 (child* or adolescen* or teen* or school-aged or student* or youth* or boy* or girl* or "young people" or young NEXT adult* or "young person" or "young women" or "young men" or pre-teen* or pupil* or junior* or kids):ti 129605 #102 MeSH descriptor: [Child] this term only 72038 #103 MeSH descriptor: [Child, Preschool] this term only 39429 #104 MeSH descriptor: [Adolescent] this term only 136681 #105 MeSH descriptor: [Young Adult] this term only 95423 #106 {OR #101-#105} 304037 #107 #100 AND #106 2252 968 (Embase)

36 (CINAHL) 1653 (PubMed)

Web of Science

sport* OR exercis* OR "physical activit*" OR "weight training" OR "strength training" OR "resistance training" OR crossfit OR gym OR HIIT OR "high intensity" OR fitness

OR football OR soccer OR cricket OR golf OR rugby OR netball OR basketball OR yoga OR dance OR dancing OR "movement behaviors" OR "movement behaviours" OR walk OR walking OR hike OR hiking OR climb OR climbing OR run OR running OR athletics OR swim OR "Water Sport*" OR swimming OR kayak* OR canoe* OR paddle* OR SUP OR surfing OR wind-surfing bicycling OR cycling OR biking OR bicycling OR "martial art*" OR boxing OR kick-boxing OR cheerleading OR "Tai Chi" OR skateboarding OR "skating" OR "physical education" OR tennis OR "table tennis" OR squash OR badminton OR hockey (Title) and "mental illness*" OR "mental disorder*" OR "mental health disorder*" OR "mental health" OR "mental wellbeing" OR "mental ill-health" OR "mood disorder*" OR "conduct disorder*" OR "emotional* disturb*" OR "emotion disregulation" OR psychological OR psychotic OR psychopathology OR psychiatry OR psychosis ti OR depression OR depressed OR depressive OR anxiety OR stress OR suicid* OR "behavior disorder*" OR "behaviour disorder*" OR self-harm OR bipolar OR schizophrenia OR "social communication disorder" OR "disruptive mood dysregulation disorder*" OR "post-traumatic stress disorder" OR PTSD OR "major depressive disorder*" OR "panic disorder*" OR agoraphobia OR "oppositional defiant disorder" OR "eating disorder*" OR anorexi* OR bulimi* OR binge-eat* OR "food intake disorder*" OR "body dysmorphi*" OR "Obsessive compulsive disorder*" OR "internet gaming disorder*" OR "prolonged grief disorder*" OR tourette* OR addiction (Title) and child* OR adolescen* OR teen* OR school-aged OR student* OR youth* OR boy* OR girl* OR "young people" OR "young adult*" OR "young person" OR "young men" or "young women" OR pre-teen* OR pupil* OR junior* OR kids (Title) and trial or RCT or systematic review or scoping review or evidence synthesis or mixed-methods or observational study or evaluation or comparative study or meta-analysis or gualitative or cohort study or pre-post (Topic)

OR

sport* OR exercis* OR "physical activit*" OR "weight training" OR "strength training" OR "resistance training" OR crossfit OR gym OR HIIT OR "high intensity" OR fitness OR football OR soccer OR cricket OR golf OR rugby OR netball OR basketball OR yoga OR dance OR dancing OR "movement behaviors" OR "movement behaviours" OR walk OR walking OR hike OR hiking OR climb OR climbing OR run OR running OR athletics OR swim OR "Water Sport*" OR swimming OR kayak* OR canoe* OR paddle* OR SUP OR surfing OR wind-surfing bicycling OR cycling OR biking OR bicycling OR "martial art*" OR boxing OR kick-boxing OR cheerleading OR "Tai Chi" OR skateboarding OR "skating" OR "physical education" OR tennis OR "table tennis" OR squash OR badminton OR hockey (Title) and "mental illness*" OR "mental disorder*" OR "mental health disorder*" OR "mental health" OR "mental wellbeing" OR "mental ill-health" OR "mood disorder*" OR "conduct disorder*" OR "emotional* disturb*" OR "emotion disregulation" OR psychological OR psychotic OR psychopathology OR psychiatry OR psychosis ti OR depression OR depressed OR depressive OR anxiety OR stress OR suicid* OR "behavior disorder*" OR "behaviour disorder*" OR self-harm OR bipolar OR schizophrenia OR "social communication disorder" OR "disruptive mood dysregulation disorder*" OR "post-traumatic stress disorder" OR PTSD OR "major depressive disorder*" OR "panic disorder*" OR agoraphobia OR "oppositional defiant disorder" OR "eating disorder*" OR anorexi* OR bulimi* OR binge-eat* OR "food intake disorder*" OR "body dysmorphi*" OR "Obsessive compulsive disorder*" OR "internet gaming disorder*" OR "prolonged grief disorder*" OR tourette* OR addiction (Title) and child* OR adolescen* OR teen*

OR school-aged OR student* OR youth* OR boy* OR girl* OR "young people" OR "young adult*" OR "young person" OR "young men" or "young women" OR pre-teen* OR pupil* OR junior* OR kids (Title) and effect* or impact* or benefit* or outcome* (Title)

Appendix B

List of studies included in the final analysis

- Ahn, S. and Fedewa, A.L. (2011). A meta-analysis of the relationship between children's physical activity and mental health. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, 36, 385-397.
- Anderson, A.N., Kennedy, H., DeWitt, P., Anderson, E. and Wamboldt, M.Z. (2014). Dance/movement therapy impacts mood states of adolescents in a psychiatric hospital. *The Arts in Psychotherapy*, 41, 257–262.
- Anthony, J., Kinnafick, F., Papathomas, A. and Breen, K. (2020). Physical activity for adolescents with severe mental illness: A systematic scoping review. *International Review of Sport and Exercise Psychology*, 16, 176-209.
- Anthony, J., Papathomas, A., Annandale, A., Breen, K. and Kinnafick, F. (2023). Experiences of physical activity for adolescents in secure psychiatric care: Staff and patient perspectives. *Mental Health and Physical Activity*, 24, 1–8.
- Axelsdottir, B., Biedilae, S., Sagatun, A., Nordheim, L.V. and Larun, L. (2021). Review: Exercise for depression in children and adolescents - a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Child and Adolescent Mental Health,* 26, 347–356.
- Bailey, A.P., Hetrick, S.E., Rosenbaum, S., Purcell, R. and Parker, A.G. (2018). Treating depression with physical activity in adolescents and young adults: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials. *Psychological Medicine*, 48, 1068–1083.
- Bakland, M., Rosenvinge, J.H., Wynn, R., Sorlie, V., Sundgot-Borgen, J., Fostervold Mathisen, T., Hanssen, T.A., Jensen, F., Innjord, K. and Pettersen, G. (2020). A new treatment for eating disorders combining physical exercise and dietary therapy (the PED-t): experiences from patients who dropped out. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies on Health and Well-Being*, 15, 1731994.
- Bazzano, A.N., Anderson, C.E., Hylton, C. and Gustat, J. (2018). Effect of mindfulness and yoga on quality of life for elementary school students and teachers: results of a randomized controlled school-based study. *Psychology Research Behaviour Management*, 11, 81–89.
- Bowling, A., Slavet, J., Miller, D.P., Haneuse, S., Beardslee, W. and Davison, K. (2017). Cybercycling effects on classroom behavior in children with behavioral health disorders: An RCT", *Pediatrics*, 139, e:20161985,
- Brooke, L.E., Gucciardi, D.F., Ntoumanis, N., Chapman, M.T., Lines, R.L.J., Perry, Y., Gilbey, D., Formby, T., Phillips, T. and Lin, A. (2022). Enhancing functional recovery for young people recovering from first episode psychosis via sportbased life skills training: outcomes of a feasibility and pilot study. *Health Psychology and Behavioral medicine*, 10, 1136–1158.
- Brooke, L.E., Lin, A., Ntoumanis, N. and Gucciardi, D.F. (2020). The development of a sport-based life skills program for young people with first episode psychosis: An intervention mapping approach. *Mental Health and Physical Activity,* 19, 100330.

- Brush, C.J., Hajcak, G., Bocchine, A.J., Ude, A.A., Muniz, K.M., Foti, D. and Alderman, B.L. (2022). A randomized trial of aerobic exercise for major depression: examining neural indicators of reward and cognitive control as predictors and treatment targets. *Psychological Medicine*, 52, 893–903.
- Carei, T.R., Fyfe-Johnson, A., Breuner, C.C. and Brown, M.A. (2010). Randomized controlled clinical trial of yoga in the treatment of eating disorders. *The Journal of Adolescent Health : Official Publication of the Society for Adolescent Medicine*, 46, 346–351.
- Carney, R. and Firth, J. (2021). Exercise interventions in child and adolescent mental health care: An overview of the evidence and recommendations for implementation. *JCPP Advances,* 1, e12031.
- Carter, T., Morres, I., Repper, J. and Callaghan, P. (2016). Exercise for adolescents with depression: valued aspects and perceived change. *Journal of Psychiatric and Mental Health Nursing*, 23, 37–44.
- Carter, T., Guo, B., Turner, D., Morres, I., Khalil, E., Brighton, E., Armstrong, M. and Callaghan, P. (2015). Preferred intensity exercise for adolescents receiving treatment for depression: a pragmatic randomised controlled trial. *BMC Psychiatry*, 15, 247.
- Carter, T., Morres, I.D., Meade, O. and Callaghan, P. (2016). The effect of exercise on depressive symptoms in adolescents: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 55, 580– 590.
- Corbett S, Farris MS, MacQueen G, Addington J. (2021). Pilot aerobic exercise intervention for youth at-risk for serious mental illness. *Early Intervention in Psychiatry*, 15, 547-553.
- Dale, L.P., Vanderloo, L., Moore, S. and Faulkner, G. (2019). Physical activity and depression, anxiety, and self-esteem in children and youth: An umbrella systematic review. *Mental Health and Physical Activity*, 16, 66–79.
- Dean, D.J., Bryan, A.D., Newberry, R., Gupta, T., Carol, E. and Mittal, V.A. (2017). A supervised exercise intervention for youth at risk for psychosis: an open-label pilot study. *The Journal of Clinical Psychiatry*, 78, e1167–e1173.
- del Valle, M.F., Perez, M., Santana-Sosa, E., Fiuza-Luces, C., Bustamante-Ara, N., Gallardo, C., Villasenor, A., Graell, M., Morande, G., Romo, G.R., Lopez-Mojares, L., Ruiz, J.R. and Lucia, A. (2010). Does resistance training improve the functional capacity and well being of very young anorexic patients? A randomized controlled trial. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 46, 352–358.
- Dias, R., Parker, J., Powell, L., Teige, C., Garside, M. and Wright, B. (2024). Safety Nets': A community based social prescribing intervention involving combined physical activity and psychoeducation for young people on mental health service waiting lists: A pilot service evaluation. *Advances in Mental Health*, 22, 104–117.
- Diaz, A.B. and Motta, R. (2008). The effects of an aerobic exercise program on posttraumatic stress disorder symptom severity in adolescents. *International Journal of Emergency Mental Health*, 10, 49–59.

- Dittmer, N., Voderholzer, U., Monch, C., Cuntz, U., Jacobi, C. and Schlegl, S. (2020). Efficacy of a specialized group intervention for compulsive exercise in inpatients with anorexia nervosa: A randomized controlled trial. *Psychotherapy and Psychosomatics*, 89, 161–173.
- Dopp, R.R., Mooney, A.J., Armitage, R. and King, C. (2012). Exercise for adolescents with depressive disorders: a feasibility study. *Depression Research and Treatment*, 2012, 257472.
- Drake, C.J., Keith, M., Dober, M.R., Evans, S. and Olive, L.S. (2021). A qualitative investigation into the perceived therapeutic benefits and barriers of a surf therapy intervention for youth mental health. *Complementary Therapies in Medicine*, 59, 102713.
- Du, W.S. and Zhao, Y. (2019). Experimental study on alleviation effect of sports on children with tic disorder. *Indian Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences*, 81, 53.
- Fernandez-del-Valle, M., Larumbe-Zabala, E., Morande-Lavin, G. and Perez Ruiz, M. (2016). Muscle function and body composition profile in adolescents with restrictive anorexia nervosa: does resistance training help?", *Disability and Rehabilitation*, 38, 346–353.
- Fernandez-del-Valle, M., Larumbe-Zabala, E., Graell-Berna, M. and Perez-Ruiz, M. (2015). Anthropometric changes in adolescents with anorexia nervosa in response to resistance training. *Eating and Weight Disorders: EWD*, 20, 311– 317.
- Fruhauf, A., Niedermeier, M., Sevecke, K., Haid-Stecher, N., Albertini, C., Richter, K., Schipflinger, S. and Kopp, M. (2020). Affective responses to climbing exercises in children and adolescents during in-patient treatment for mental health disorders a pilot study on acute effects of different exercise interventions. *Psychiatry Research*, 291, 113245.
- Gehue, L.J., Crouse, J.J., Battisti, R.A., Yim, M., Carpenter, J.S., Scott, E.M. and Hickie, I.B. (2021). Piloting the 'Youth Early-intervention Study' ('YES'): Preliminary functional outcomes of a randomized controlled trial targeting social participation and physical well-being in young people with emerging mental disorders. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 280, 180–188.
- Giles, A., Nasstasia, Y., Baker, A., Kelly, B., Dascombe, B., Halpin, S., Hides, L. and Callister, R. (2020). Exercise as treatment for youth with major depression: the healthy body healthy mind feasibility study. *Journal of Psychiatric Practice*, 26, 444–460.
- Glaser, M., Green, G., Zigdon, A., Barak, S., Joseph, G., Marques, A., Ng, K., Erez-Shidlov, I., Ofri, L. and Tesler, R. (2022). The effects of a physical activity online intervention program on resilience, perceived social support, psychological distress and concerns among at-risk youth during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Children*, 9, 1704.
- Godfrey, C., Devine-Wright, H. and Taylor, J. (2015). The positive impact of structured surfing courses on the wellbeing of vulnerable young people. *Community Practitioner: The Journal of the Community Practitioners' and Health Visitors' Association,* 88, 26–29.

- Goodwin, H., Haycraft, E. and Meyer, C. (2016). Disordered eating, compulsive exercise, and sport participation in a UK adolescent sample. *European Eating Disorders Review*, 24, 304–309.
- Guo, S., Liu, F., Shen, J., Wei, M. and Yang, Y. (2020). Comparative efficacy of seven exercise interventions for symptoms of depression in college students: A network of meta-analysis. *Medicine*, 99, e23058.
- Hall, A., Ofei-Tenkorang, N., Machan, J.T. and Gordon, C.M. (2016). Use of yoga in outpatient eating disorder treatment: A pilot study. *Journal of Eating Disorders*, 4, 38.
- Haran, M., Killeen, D., Smyth, J. and McNicholas, F. (2024). A scoping review of physical activity interventions in youth attending child and adolescent mental health services. *Irish Journal of Medical Science*, 193, 1391-1402.
- Hemat-Far, A., Shahsavari, A. and Mousavi, S.R. (2012). Effects of selected aerobic exercises on the depression and concentrations of plasma serotonin in the depressed female students aged 18 to 25. *Journal of Applied Research*, 12, 47–52.
- Herring, M.P., Hallgren, M. and Campbell, M.J. (2017). Acute exercise effects on worry, state anxiety, and feelings of energy and fatigue among young women with probable Generalized Anxiety Disorder: A pilot study. *Psychology of Sport and Exercise*, 33, 31–36.
- Hickingbotham, M.R., Wong, C.J. and Bowling, A.B. (2021). Barriers and facilitators to physical education, sport, and physical activity program participation among children and adolescents with psychiatric disorders: a systematic review. *Translational Behavioral Medicine*, 11, 1739–1750.
- Hong, J.S., Kim, S.M., Kang, K.D., Han, D.H., Kim, J.S., Hwang, H., Min, K.J., Choi, T.Y. and Lee, Y.S. (2020). Effect of physical exercise intervention on mood and frontal alpha asymmetry in internet gaming disorder. *Mental Health and Physical Activity*, 18, 100318.
- Hospital, M.M., Clarke, R.D., Morris, S.L., Fernandez, S.B., Spadola, C.E. and Wagner, E.F. (2023). Participation in a yoga intervention is associated with improved mental health among Latinx adolescents. *Stress and Health: Journal* of the International Society for the Investigation of Stress, 39, 516–524.
- Hughes, C.W., Barnes, S., Barnes, C., Defina, L.F., Nakonezny, P. and Emslie, G.J. (2013). Depressed Adolescents Treated with Exercise (DATE): A pilot randomized controlled trial to test feasibility and establish preliminary effect sizes. *Mental Health and Physical Activity*, 6, 119-131.
- Jarbin, H., Höglund, K., Skarphedinsson, G. and Bremander, A. (2021). Aerobic exercise for adolescent outpatients with persistent major depression: Feasibility and acceptability of moderate to vigorous group exercise in a clinically referred sample. *Clinical Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 26, 954–967.
- Jaworska, N., Courtright, A.K., De Somma, E., MacQueen, G.M. and MacMaster, F.P. (2019). Aerobic exercise in depressed youth: A feasibility and clinical outcomes pilot. *Early Intervention in Psychiatry*, 13, 128–132.

- Jeong, Y., Hong, S., Lee, M.S., Park, M., Kim, Y. and Suh, C. (2005). Dance movement therapy improves emotional responses and modulates neurohormones in adolescents with mild depression. *The International Journal* of Neuroscience, 115, 1711–1720.
- Keating, L.E., Becker, S., McCabe, K., Whattam, J., Garrick, L., Sassi, R.B., Frey, B.N. and McKinnon, M.C. (2018). Effects of a 12-week running programme in youth and adults with complex mood disorders. *BMJ Open Sport & Exercise Medicine*, 4, e000314
- Keeler, L.A., Skidmore, B., Leenstra, T., MacDonald, J.R. and Stewart, D. (2021). Treating university students' depression using physical activity with peers: Two field-based quasi-experiments grounded in the self-determination theory. *Journal* of College Student Psychotherapy, 35, 205–223.
- Kern, L., Morvan, Y., Mattar, L., Molina, E., Tailhardat, L., Peguet, A., De Tournemire, R., Hirot, F., Rizk, M., Godart, N. and Fautrelle, L. (2020).
 Development and evaluation of an adapted physical activity program in anorexia nervosa inpatients: A pilot study. *European Eating Disorders Review : The Journal of the Eating Disorders Association, 2*8, 687–700.
- Kim, D.D., Warburton, D.E.R., Wu, N., Barr, A.M., Honer, W.G. and Procyshyn, R.M. (2018). Effects of physical activity on the symptoms of Tourette syndrome: A systematic review. *European Psychiatry*, 48, 13–19.
- Klemmer, B., Kinnafick, F.E., Spray, C. and Chater, A.M. (2023). The effectiveness of structured sport and exercise interventions in enhancing the mental health of adolescents with mild to moderate mental health problems: A systematic review. *International Review of Sport and Exercise Psychology*, <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/1750984X.2023.2266823</u>
- Kodal, A., Muirhead, F., Reilly, J.J., Wergeland, G.J., Thorsen, P.J.B., Bovim, L.P. and Elgen, I.B. (2024). Feasibility of a physical activity intervention for children and adolescents with anxiety and depression. *Pilot and Feasibility Studies*, 10, <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s40814-024-01466-8</u>
- Kolar, D.R., Neumayr, C., Roth, M., Voderholzer, U., Perthes, K. and Schlegl, S. (2020). Testing an emotion regulation model of physical activity in adolescents with anorexia nervosa: A pilot ecological momentary assessment. *European Eating Disorders Review*, 28, 170–183.
- Larun, L., Nordheim, L.V., Ekeland, E., Hagen, K.B. and Heian, F. (2006). Exercise in prevention and treatment of anxiety and depression among children and young people. *The Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews,* 3, CD004691.
- Lederman, O., Ward, P.B., Rosenbaum, S., Maloney, C., Watkins, A., Teasdale, S., Morell, R. and Curtis, J. (2020). Stepping up early treatment for help-seeking youth with at-risk mental states: Feasibility and acceptability of a real-world exercise program. *Early Intervention in Psychiatry*, 14, 450–462.
- Lee, J.S., Boafo, A., Greenham, S. and Longmuir, P.E. (2019). The effect of highintensity interval training on inhibitory control in adolescents hospitalized for a mental illness. *Mental Health and Physical Activity*, *1*7, 100298.

- Li, F., Lu, P., Wu, H., Wang, M. and Wang, J. (2023). Effects of music, massage, exercise, or acupuncture in the treatment of depression among college students: a network meta-analysis. *Neuropsychiatric Disease and Treatment,* 19, 1725– 1739.
- Li, R., Yan, R., Cheng, W. and Ren, H. (2022). Effect of resistance training on heart rate variability of anxious female college students. *Frontiers in Public Health,* 10, 1050469.
- Li, Z., Xia, X., Sun, Q. and Li, Y. (2023). Exercise intervention to reduce mobile phone addiction in adolescents: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials, *Frontiers in Psychology*, 14, 1294116.
- Liang, A., Zhao, S., Song, J., Zhang, Y., Zhang, Y., Niu, X., Xiao, T. and Chi, A. (2021). Treatment effect of exercise intervention for female college students with depression: analysis of electroencephalogram microstates and power spectrum. *Sustainability*, 13, 6822.
- Liu, H., Soh, K.G., Samsudin, S., Rattanakoses, W. and Qi, F. (2022). Effects of exercise and psychological interventions on smartphone addiction among university students: A systematic review", *Frontiers in Psychology*, 13, 1021285.
- Maiano, C., Ninot, G., Morin, A.J.S. and Bilard, J. (2007). Effects of sport participation on the basketball skills and physical self of adolescents with conduct disorders. *Adapted Physical Activity Quarterly*, 24, 178–196.
- Mang, L., Garghan, A., Grant, J., Lacey, H. and Matthews, R. (2021). An evaluation of efficacy and acceptability of a novel manualised JuniorLEAP group programme for compulsive exercise, for children and adolescents with anorexia nervosa, within an inpatient setting. *Eating and Weight Disorders*, 26, 591–597.
- Martin, S.P.K., Bachrach, L.K. and Golden, N.H. (2017). Controlled pilot study of high-impact low-frequency exercise on bone loss and vital-sign stabilization in adolescents with eating disorders. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 60, 33–37.
- Martinez-Sanchez, S., Martinez-Garcia, C., Martinez-Garcia, T. and Munguia-Izquierdo, D. (2020). Psychopathology, body image and quality of life in female children and adolescents with anorexia nervosa: a pilot study on the acceptability of a pilates program. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 11, 503274.
- Matthews, E., Cowman, M., Mulhare, B., Banville, E., Kissane, S., Lederman, O., Lowney, P., Ronan, F. and Denieffe, S. (2024). A qualitative evaluation of an exercise practitioner in an outpatient child and adolescent mental health service", *Irish Journal of Psychological Medicine*, 41, 102–106.
- McGuire, D., Shannon, A., Somaiya, J., Brown, E. and O'Donoghue, B. (2022). A pilot study of a yoga intervention for the treatment of anxiety in young people with early psychosis. *Early Intervention in Psychiatry*, 16, 200–204.
- McIlvain, S.J., Miller, B., Lawhead, B.A., Barbosa-Leiker, C. and Anderson, A. (2015). Piloting yoga and assessing outcomes in a residential behavioural health unit. *Journal of Psychiatric and Mental Health Nursing*, 22, 199–207.
- Melnyk, B.M., Jacobson, D., Kelly, S., O'Haver, J., Small, L. and Mays, M.Z. (2009),. Improving the mental health, healthy lifestyle choices, and physical health of

Hispanic adolescents: a randomized controlled pilot study. *Journal of School Health,* 79, 575–584.

- Min, C. and Yao, J. (2022). Effect of Positive Rumination-Based Sports Prescription on the Mental Health of Teenagers. *Psychiatria Danubina*, 34, 64–70.
- Mittleman, J., luchtman, A. and Yatzker, U. (2018). Basketball as psycho-social therapy for adolescents in psychiatric hospitalization. *Palaestra*, 32, 28–34.
- Moemeni, M., Iranshahi, F., Ramezani, N., Amerabadi, F. and Gharhri, M. (2012). Effect of yoga training on attention and anxiety preschool children. Psychology, Education, Medicine.
- Moghaddam, J.B., Hefzollesan, M., Hamid Salehian, M.H. and Shirmohammadzadeh, M. (2012). Effect of different exercises on reducing male students depression. *Annals of Biological Research,* 3, 1231–1235.
- Mohammadi, M. (2011). A study and comparison of the effect of team sports (soccer and volleyball) and individual sports (table tennis and badminton) on depression among high school students. *Australian Journal of Basic and Applied Sciences*, 5, 1005–1011.
- Mortazavi, R., Grudin, R., Jarbin, H. and Larsson, I. (2024). Empowered and engaged: Group exercise for adolescent depression - perspectives from adolescents, parents and healthcare professionals. *SAGE Open Medicine*, 12, 20503121231225340.
- Nabkasorn, C., Miyai, N., Sootmongkol, A., Junprasert, S., Yamamoto, H., Arita, M. and Miyashita, K. (2006). Effects of physical exercise on depression, neuroendocrine stress hormones and physiological fitness in adolescent females with depressive symptoms. *European Journal of Public Health*, 16, 179–184.
- Naderi, S., Naderi, S., Delavar, A. and Dortaj, F. (2019). The effect of physical exercise on anxiety among the victims of child abuse. *Sport Sciences for Health*, 15, 519–525.
- Nasstasia, Y., Baker, A.L., Halpin, S.A., Lewin, T.J., Hides, L., Kelly, B.J. and Callister, R. (2017). Pilot study of an exercise intervention for depressive symptoms and associated cognitive-behavioral factors in young adults with major depression. *The Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease*, 205, 647–655.
- Nasstasia, Y., Baker, A.L., Lewin, T.J., Halpin, S.A., Hides, L., Kelly, B.J. and Callister, R. (2019). Differential treatment effects of an integrated motivational interviewing and exercise intervention on depressive symptom profiles and associated factors: A randomised controlled cross-over trial among youth with major depression. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 259, 413–423.
- Nemeroff, R., Harden, A. and Kowalsky, B. (2024). Yoga classes as an early intervention for college students reporting high levels of stress and anxiety: A pilot study. *Journal of American College Health*, 72, 4–10.
- Nesbitt, A.E., Collins, K.J., Nalder, E. and Sabiston, C.M. (2021). Occupational outcomes of a physical activity intervention for post-secondary student mental health. *Canadian Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 88, 254–265.

- Newman, C.L. and Motta, R.W. (2007). The effects of aerobic exercise on childhood PTSD, anxiety, and depression. *International Journal of Emergency Mental Health,* 9, 133–158.
- Nixon, E., Glazebrook, C., Hollis, C. and Jackson, G.M. (2014). Reduced tic symptomatology in tourette syndrome after an acute bout of exercise: an observational study. *Behavior Modification*, 38, 235–263.
- Nizar Abdul Majeed, K., Mohammed Abdul Razzaq, J. and Yip Soon, V. (2017). Effects of trampoline exercise on atentional control and daytime sleepiness among young adults with anxiety disorders in Malaysia. *Disability, CBR & Inclusive Development,* 28, 96–109.
- Oberste, M., Medele, M., Javelle, F., Lioba Wunram, H., Walter, D., Bloch, W., Bender, S., Fricke, O., Joisten, N., Walzik, D., Grosheinrich, N. and Zimmer, P. (2020). Physical activity for the treatment of adolescent depression: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Frontiers in Physiology*, 11, 185.
- Olive, L., Dober, M., Mazza, C., Turner, A., Mohebbi, M., Berk, M. and Telford, R. (2023). Surf therapy for improving child and adolescent mental health: A pilot randomised control trial. *Psychology of Sport & Exercise*, 65, 102349.
- Olson, R.L., Brush, C.J., Ehmann, P.J. and Alderman, B.L. (2017). A randomized trial of aerobic exercise on cognitive control in major depression. *Clinical Neurophysiology*, 128, 903–913.
- Packer-Hopke, L. and Motta, R.W. (2014), "A preliminary investigation of the effects of aerobic exercise on childhood Tourette's syndrome and OCD", *the Behavior Therapist*, Vol. 37, No. 7, pp. 188–192.
- Paolucci, E.M., Loukov, D., Bowdish, D.M.E. and Heisz, J.J. (2018). Exercise reduces depression and inflammation but intensity matters. *Biological Psychology*, 133, 79-84.
- Parker, A.G., Hetrick, S.E., Jorm, A.F., Mackinnon, A.J., McGorry, P.D., Yung, A.R., Scanlan, F., Stephens, J., Baird, S., Moller, B. and Purcell, R. (2016). The effectiveness of simple psychological and physical activity interventions for high prevalence mental health problems in young people: A factorial randomised controlled trial. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 196, 200–209.
- Pascoe, M.C., Bailey, A.P., Craike, M., Carter, T., Patten, R., Stepto, N.K. and Parker, A.G. (2020). Exercise interventions for mental disorders in young people: a scoping review. *BMJ Open Sport & Exercise Medicine*, 6, e000678.
- Pearce, M., Foote, L., Brown, E. and O'Donoghue, B. (2021). Evaluation of an exercise physiology service in a youth mental health service. *Irish Journal of Psychological Medicine*, 38, 56–61.
- Petrofes, C.E., Oberle, C.D. and Middleton, A. (2021). A preliminary study investigating the effects of yoga therapy on impulsivity in children diagnosed with a psychiatric condition. *Child & Family Behavior Therapy*, 43, 278–286.
- Phang, C.K., Mukhtar, F., Ibrahim, N., Keng, S. and Mohd Sidik, S. (2015). Effects of a brief mindfulness-based intervention program for stress management among

medical students: the Mindful-Gym randomized controlled study. *Advances in Health Sciences Education: Theory and Practice,* 20, 1115–1134.

- Philippot, A., Dubois, V., Lambrechts, K., Grogna, D., Robert, A., Jonckheer, U., Chakib, W., Beine, A., Bleyenheuft, Y. and De Volder, A.G. (2022). Impact of physical exercise on depression and anxiety in adolescent inpatients: A randomized controlled trial. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 301, 145–153.
- Philippot, A., Moulin, P., Charon, M., Balestra, C., Dubois, V., de Timary, P., De Volder, A., Bleyenheuft, Y. and Lambrechts, K. (2022). Feasibility of online highintensity interval training (hiit) on psychological symptoms in students in lockdown during the covid-19 pandemic: a randomized controlled trial. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 13, 904283.
- Pontifex, M.B., Parks, A.C., Delli Paoli, A.G., Schroder, H.S. and Moser, J.S. (2021). The effect of acute exercise for reducing cognitive alterations associated with individuals high in anxiety. *International journal of Psychophysiology*, 167, 47– 56.
- Radovic, S., Gordon, M.S. and Melvin, G.A. (2017). Should we recommend exercise to adolescents with depressive symptoms? A meta-analysis. *Journal of Paediatrics and Child Health*, 53, 214–220.
- Radovic, S., Melvin, G.A. and Gordon, M.S. (2017). Exercise as an adjunct in the treatment of adolescent depression. *Evidence-Based Practice in Child and Adolescent Mental Health*, 2, 139–149.
- Razza, R.A., Linsner, R.U., Bergen-Cico, D., Carlson, E. and Reid, S. (2020). The feasibility and effectiveness of mindful yoga for preschoolers exposed to high levels of trauma. *Journal of Child & Family Studies*, 29, 82–93.
- Re, P., McConnell, J.W., Reidinger, G., Schweit, R. and Hendron, A. (2014). Effects of yoga on patients in an adolescent mental health hospital and the relationship between those effects and the patients' sensory-processing patterns. *Journal of Child and Adolescent Psychiatric Nursing*, 27, 175–182.
- Reilly, C., Grant, M., Bennett, S., Murphy, T. and Heyman, I. (2019). Review: Physical exercise in Tourette syndrome—A systematic review. *Child and Adolescent Mental Health,* 24, 3–11.
- Reinodt, S., Haglund, E., Bremander, A., Jarbin, H. and Larsson, I. (2022). Adolescents' long-term experiences of manageability, comprehensibility, and meaningfulness of a group-based exercise intervention for depression. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health,* 19, 2894.
- Rodrigues, J.M.S.M., Mestre, M.I.C.P., Matos, L.C. and Machado, J.P. (2019),. Effects of taijiquan and qigong practice over behavioural disorders in school-age children: A pilot study. *Journal of Bodywork and Movement Therapies*, 23, 11– 15.
- Rosales-Ricardo, Y. and Ferreira, J.P. (2022). Effects of physical exercise on burnout syndrome in university students. *MEDICC Review*, 24, 36–39.

- Roshan, V.D., Pourasghar, M. and Mohammadian, Z. (2011). The efficacy of intermittent walking in water on the rate of mhpg sulfate and the severity of depression. *Iranian Journal of Psychiatry and Behavioral Sciences*, 5, 26–31.
- Sabourin, B.C., Stewart, S.H., Watt, M.C. and Krigolson, O.E. (2015). Running as interoceptive exposure for decreasing anxiety sensitivity: replication and extension. *Cognitive Behaviour Therapy*, 44, 264–274.
- Sadeghi, K., Ahmadi, S.M., Ahmadi, S.M., Rezaei, M., Miri, J., Abdi, A., Khamoushi, F., Salehi, M. and Jamshidi, K. (2016). A comparative study of the efficacy of cognitive group therapy and aerobic exercise in the treatment of depression among the students. *Global Journal of Health Science*, 8, 54171.
- Serrander, M., Bremander, A., Jarbin, H. and Larsson, I. (2021). Joy of living through exercise - a qualitative study of clinically referred adolescents' experiences of moderate to vigorous exercise as treatment for depression. *Nordic Journal of Psychiatry*, 75, 574–581.
- Shao, S. (2021). Intervention effect of dance therapy based on the satir model on the mental health of adolescents during the COVID-19 epidemic *Psychiatria Danubina*, 33, 411–417.
- Shawkey, A.M. (2020). A sports recreational program for decreasing separation anxiety among children. *International Journal of Sports Science & Arts Arabic,* 16, 1–13.
- Sifat, M.S., Tasnim, N., Stoebenau, K. and Green, K.M. (2022). A qualitative exploration of university student perspectives on mindfulness-based stress reduction exercises via smartphone app in Bangladesh. *International Journal Of Qualitative Studies on Health and Well-being*, 17, 2113015.
- Staal, A. and Jespersen, E. (2015). The lived experiences of participating in physical activity among young people with mental health problems. a recovery-oriented perspective. *Physical Culture & Sport. Studies & Research,* 65, 41–50.
- Strehli, I., Ziegenfuss, D.H., Block, M.E., Burns, R.D., Bai, Y. and Brusseau, T.A. (2022). "I felt grounded and clear-headed": qualitative exploration of a mind-body physical activity intervention on stress among college students during COVID-19. *Inquiry*, 59, 469580221126307.
- Sun, J., Zhuo, J., Chu, H., Wang, J., Chen, T., Li, B., Lu, T., Zheng, H., Xu, Y., Dong, J. and Cicchella, A. (2024). Effects of 3-month Qigong exercise on heart rate variability and respiration in anxious college students. *Scandinavian Journal of Medicine & Science in Sports*, 34, 1–9.
- Sunesson, E., Haglund, E., Bremander, A., Jarbin, H. and Larsson, I. (2021). Adolescents' experiences of facilitators for and barriers to maintaining exercise 12 months after a group-based intervention for depression. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health,* 18, 5427.
- Tseng, Y., Chao, H. and Hung, C. (2022). Effect of a strategic physical activity program on cognitive flexibility among children with internet addiction: a pilot study. *Children*, 9, 798.

- Turner, D., Carter, T., Sach, T., Guo, B. and Callaghan, P. (2017). Costeffectiveness of a preferred intensity exercise programme for young people with depression compared with treatment as usual: an economic evaluation alongside a clinical trial in the UK. *BMJ Open*, 7, e016211.
- Uebelacker, L.A., Wolff, J.C., Guo, J., Feltus, S., Caviness, C.M., Tremont, G., Conte, K., Rosen, R.K. and Yen, S. (2021). Teens' perspectives on yoga as a treatment for stress and depression. *Complementary Therapies in Medicine,* 59, 102723.
- van Pelt, Y., Fokkema, P., de Roos, C. and de Jongh, A. (2021). Effectiveness of an intensive treatment programme combining prolonged exposure and EMDR therapy for adolescents suffering from severe post-traumatic stress disorder. *European Journal of Psychotraumatology*, 12, 1487225.
- Wang, X., Cai, Z., Jiang, W., Fang, Y., Sun, W. and Wang, X. (2022). Systematic review and meta-analysis of the effects of exercise on depression in adolescents. *Child and Adolescent Psychiatry and Mental Health*, 16, https://doi.org/10.1186/s13034-022-00453-2
- Wegner, M., Amatriain-Fernandez, S., Kaulitzky, A., Murillo-Rodriguez, E., Machado, S. and Budde, H. (2020). Systematic review of meta-analyses: exercise effects on depression in children and adolescents. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 11, 81.
- Woodhead, G., Hitch, D., Watson, J., Bolton, K., Albiston, D. and Killackey, E. (2021). Setting up an exercise physiology clinic in youth mental health: Staff and student perspectives. *Advances in Mental Health*, 19, 4–16.
- Wu, J., Song, J., He, Y., Li, Z., Deng, H., Huang, Z., Xie, X., Wong, N.M.L., Tao, J., Lee, T.M.C. and Chan, C.C.H. (2023). Effect of tai chi on young adults with subthreshold depression via a stress–reward complex: a randomized controlled trial. *Sports Medicine - Open*, 9, 1–13.
- Wunram, H.L., Hamacher, S., Hellmich, M., Volk, M., Janicke, F., Reinhard, F., Bloch, W., Zimmer, P., Graf, C., Schonau, E., Lehmkuhl, G., Bender, S. and Fricke, O. (2018). Whole body vibration added to treatment as usual is effective in adolescents with depression: a partly randomized, three-armed clinical trial in inpatients. *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 27, 645–662.
- Wunram, H.L., Oberste, M., Hamacher, S., Neufang, S., Grote, N., Krischer, M.K., Bloch, W., Schonau, E., Bender, S. and Fricke, O. (2021). Immunological effects of an add-on physical exercise therapy in depressed adolescents and its interplay with depression severity. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 18, 6527.
- Wunram, H.L., Oberste, M., Ziemendorff, A., Hamacher, S., Kapanci, T., Heller, R., Blick, S., Bloch, W., Clajus, T.C., Schonau, E., Bender, S. and Fricke, O. (2021),. Differential effects of ergometer-cycling and Whole-Body-Vibration training on serological BDNF and IGF-1 in the treatment of adolescent depression - is there an impact of BDNFp.Val66Met variants?. *Physiology & Behavior*, 241, 113596.

- Xiaowei, H. (2022). Physical activity in the treatment of depression in college students. *La Actividad Física En El Tratamiento De La Depresión En Estudiantes Universitarios*, 28, 68–71.
- Xu, W., Shen, W. and Wang, S. (2021). Intervention of adolescent' mental health during the outbreak of COVID-19 using aerobic exercise combined with acceptance and commitment therapy. *Children and Youth Services Review*, 124, 105960.
- Yates, B.E., DeLetter, M.C. and Parrish, E.M. (2020). Prescribed exercise for the treatment of depression in a college population: An interprofessional approach. *Perspectives in Psychiatric Care*, 56, 894–899.
- Yavari, A. (2008). The effect of swimming in reduction of depression in university male students. *Research Journal of Biological Sciences*, 3, 543–545.
- Zhang, C.S., Cheng, L., Chen, X., Wang, Y., Wei, S. and Sun, J. (2022). The strategies of exercise intervention for adolescent depression: A meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 13, 974382.
- Zhang, J., Qin, S., Zhou, Y., Meng, L., Su, H. and Zhao, S. (2018). A randomized controlled trial of mindfulness-based Tai Chi Chuan for subthreshold depression adolescents. *Neuropsychiatric Disease and Treatment*, 14, 2313–2321.
- Zhang, J., Li, S. and Ji, W. (2021). Exercise intervention improves the quality of life, anxiety, and depression of adolescent depression patients. *International Journal of Clinical and Experimental Medicine*, 14, 1292–1300.
- Zhang, Y., Li, G., Liu, C., Guan, J., Zhang, Y. and Shi, Z. (2023). Comparing the efficacy of different types of exercise for the treatment and prevention of depression in youths: a systematic review and network meta-analysis. *Frontiers inPpsychiatry*, 14, 1199510.
- Zhang, Z., Jin, C. and Zhang, J. (2021), "A meta-analysis of the effects of physical activity intervention on anxiety and depression in Chinese college students. *Psychiatria Danubina*, 33, S395–S403.
- Zhao, Y., Wang, W., Wang, M., Gao, F., Hu, C., Cui, B., Yu, W. and Ren, H. (2022). Personalized individual-based exercise prescriptions are effective in treating depressive symptoms of college students during the COVID-19: A randomized controlled trial in China. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 13, 1015725.
- Zhao, Z., Sarkhani, S., Sarkhani, M. and Imani, N. (2022). Effect of a home-based exercise programme on mental health and well-being in children during covid-19 pandemic. *International Journal of Sport and Exercise Psychology*, 21, 1006-1023.
- Zhu, X., Kostick, M.D. and Haegele, J.A. (2023). Effects of peer-supported and selfguided exercise on self-reported anxiety and depression among young adults-a pilot study. *Journal of Functional Morphology and Kinesiology*, 8, 125.
- Zieff, G.H., Stoner, L., Frank, B., Gaylord, S., Battle, S. and Hackney, A.C. (2022). Aerobic exercise, mindfulness meditation, and stress-reduction in high-stress, college-based young adults: a pilot study. *Journal of American College Health*, 72, 1331-1335.

- Ziv, A., Barnea-Melamed, S., Meisman, A., Ofei-Tenkorang, N., O'Donnell, J., Altaye, M., Nash, J.K., Mitan, L. and Gordon, C.M. (2023). Yoga as an intervention to promote bone and mental health in adolescent females with anorexia nervosa: a pilot study. *Eating Disorders*, 31, 526–532.
- Zuo, K. and Yue, Q. (2020). Improvement of mental health and depression of college students by physical exercise. *Revista Argentina de Clínica Psicológica*, 29, 373–378.

Appendix C

Categorisation of study designs and their contents

- 1. Randomized Controlled Trials (RCTs)
 - RCT
 - Randomized within-subjects crossover design
 - single-blinded RCT
 - unblinded, two-phase, pilot RCT
 - RCT three arms but says groups not randomised
 - semi-randomized 2y longitudinal study feasibility study
 - randomised pilot study
- 2. Quasi-Experimental Designs
 - Quasi-experiment
 - quasi-experimental
 - quasi-experimental (pre-post)
 - Quasi-experimental, pretest-posttest type with a control group
- 3. Pre-Post Studies
 - pre-post
 - Pre-post evaluation
 - pre-post feasibility
 - pre-post feasibility/pilot study
 - Pre-post pilot evaluation
 - pre-post single arm
 - pre-post test study
 - pre-post, mixed-methods
 - single arm pre-post evaluation
 - single cohort pre post
 - Single arm pre-post evaluation

- single-arm pre- and post-intervention
- 4. Cohort Studies
 - cohort
 - longitudinal cohort
 - unclear but looks like cohort study
- 5. Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses
 - systematic review
 - Systematic review
 - Systematic Review
 - sys review
 - sys review and meta-analysis
 - systematic review & meta-analysis
 - systematic review and meta-analysis
 - systematic review of meta-analyses
 - Umbrella Systematic Review
 - systematic review of RCT and non-RCT studies
 - systematic scoping review
 - mesh meta-analysis
 - meta-analysis
 - Meta-analysis (1974 to 2009)
 - meta-analysis of RCTs
 - network of meta-analysis RCTs comparing efficacy of 7 exercise interventions
 - Scoping review
- 6. Qualitative Studies
 - qual
 - Qualitative
 - qualitative study

- Qualitative study
- qualitative impact & implementation evaluation
- Qualitative study
- qualitative study of teen's acceptability of yoga intervention
- EXCLUDE? qual study of 9 ex physiology students on placement
- post-intervention quali follow-up (preceding study to #67)
- 12m post-intervention quali follow-up

- EXCLUDED; STUDY FOCUSES ON THERAPISTS PERCEPTIONS OF USINGDANCE THERAPTY WITH CBT; NO YOUTH MH OUTCOMES REPORTED

- 7. Pilot Studies
 - pilot
 - pilot with pre-post-test design
 - pilot ecological momentary assessment
 - pilot, single cohort
 - Open-label Pilot
 - intervention mapping
 - intervention review
 - open intervention study without a control group

8. Controlled Studies (Non-Randomized)

- controlled clinical trial
- Controlled clinical trial
- controlled study
- 3-arm intervention

- comparison of sport and non-sport participants disordered eating and compulsive exercise cognitions

- Not clear but looks like cluster randomised study (classroom is cluster)
- parallel group design
- part RCT three arm

- 9. Cross-Sectional and Prospective Studies
 - cross-sectional
 - prospective trial
- 10. Excluded Studies (for various reasons)
 - EXCLUDED; NO MH OUTCOMES
 - EXCLUDED FOR SAME REASONS AS #74
 - EXCLUDED AS NO MH OUTCOMES ASSESSED

- EXCLUDED; PARTICIPANTS NOT CLINICALLY DIAGNOSED WITH ANXIETY DISORDER OR IN A TREATMENT PROGRAMME

- EXCLUDED; PARTICIPANTS HAD ELEVATED DEPRESSIN SYMPTOMS BUT NOT A CLINICAL DIAGNOSIS OR ON A TREATMENT PATHWAY (THEY WERE RECRUITED BY SOCIAL MEDIA AND COMMUNITY ADS

- EXCLUDED; PARTICIPANTS WERE ADULTS (MEAN AGE=30Y)

- EXCLUDED; PARTICIPANTSS NOT CLINICALLY DIAGNOSED; 1ST AUTHOR ACCOUNT OF THEIR OWN LOGS DOCUMENTING DANCE THERAPY TREATMENT OF CHILDREN REFERRED BY SCHOOL PSYCHOLOGIST FOR ANXIETY

- EXCLUDED; PRIMARY OUTCOME WAS CARDIORESPIRATORY FITNESS; NO INTERVENTION EFFECTS ON ANY MH-RELATED SECONDARY OUTCOMES

- EXCLUDED; LAB-BASED EXPERIMENT INVOLVING A SINGLE CYCLE ERGOMETER EXERCISE BOUT & EFFECTS ON NEURAL CORRELATES OF COGNITIVE FUNCTION; NOT AN INTERVENTION WITHIN OUR REMIT

- EXCLUDED; STUDY DOESN'T REPORT ON EFFECTIVENESS, ACCEPTABILITY, OR FEASIBILITY OF STREET SOCCER. IT IS AN EXPLORATORY STUDY TO EXAMINE WHY PEOPLE ATTEND THE PROGRAMME

- EXCLUDED; NOT AN INTERVENTION PROGRAMME AS STUDY ONLY INVOLVED ONE 20-MINUTE EXERCISE BOUT ON A CYCLE ERGOMETER WITH PRE AND POST BD ASSESSMENTS

- EXCLUDED. NO INTERVENTION OUTCOMES OR ACCEPTABILITY DATA REPORTED

- EXCLUDED. THIS THE METHODS PAPER FOR STUDY #62

Frequency

- 1. Randomized Controlled Trials (RCTs) 43
- 2. Quasi-Experimental Designs 4
- 3. Pre-Post Studies 16
- 4. Cohort Studies 4
- 5. Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses 17
- 6. Qualitative Studies 16
- 7. Pilot Studies 5
- 8. Controlled Studies (Non-Randomized) 6
- 9. Cross-Sectional and Prospective Studies 1
- 10. Excluded Studies (for various reasons) 15
- 11. Missing information 24
- 12. Not categorised 33
